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ATLANTIC CONVENTION
TUESDAY, MAY 17, 1960
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,

Washington, D.O.
The committee met at 10:40 a.m., in room G-3, U.S. Capitol, Hon.
Thomas E. Morgan (chairman) presiding.
Chairman MORGAN. The committee will come to order.
We meet this morning to start hearings on House Concurrent Resolution 107, House Concurrent Resolution 108, and related resolutions,
calling for a convention of delegates to the NATO countries to explore
methods of achieving more effective and democratic unity and advancing the common interest.
(The text of H. Con. Res. 107, to which H.,Con. Res. 108 is identical,
is as follows:)
[H. Con. Res. 107, 86th Cong., 1st sess.]
CONCURRENT RESOLUTION
Whereas united action by democracies is essential for preservation of democratic institutions everywhere, without regard for race, religion, or region, and
will bring new hope for disarmament and peace; and
Whereas the North Atlantic Treaty has already committed its members to
"contribute toward the further development of peaceful and friendly international relations by strengthening their free institutions", and to "encourage economic collaboration between any or all of them" ; and
Whereas it is increasingly urgent that the free peoples gain more strengthmoral, political, scientific, industrial, and economic-while avoiding present
financial dangers; and
Whereas.the strength that proverbially lies in unity offers the free peoples vast,
untapped resources for solving this dilemma; and
Whereas the Third North Atlantic Treaty Organization Parliamentarians'
Conference unanimously recommended that a conference be officially called "composed of leading representative citizens selected on a nonpartisan basis and
directed to convene as often as necessary in order to examine exhaustively and
to recommend how greater cooperation and unity of purpose, as envisioned by
the North Atlantic Treaty, within the Atlantic Community may best be developed" ; and
Whereas the Third North Atlantic Treaty Organization Parliamentarians'
Conference also proposed that "the members of the conference should, as far as
possible, be officially appointed but should act in accordance with their individual
convictions": Now, therefore, be it
Resolved by the House of Representatives (the 'Senate concurring), That the
legislatures of the other democratic governments of the North Atlantic Treaty
Organization shall be invited to name delegates to meet in a convention with
delegates from the United States and from such other democracies, wherever
situated, as the convention may invite, to explore and to report as to what extent
their people might, within the framework of the United Nations and in accord
with the basic principles of the Constitution of the United States, achieve more
effective and democratic unity in advancing their common economic and political
affairs, their joint defense, and the aims of world peace and individual freedom;
and be it further
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Resolved, That the convention should be composed of leading representative
,citizens officially appointed on a nonpartisan basis but free to explore the problem
fully as individuals without being officially instructed or able to commit their
governments.

Chairman MORGAN. It is a great honor this morning to introduce a
friend and neighbor from western Pennsylvania. I want to say on
behalf of myself and Congressman Fulton, we are glad to have you
here, Dr. Litchfield. Dr. Litchfield, you have a statement and you
may proceed.
STATEMENT OF DR. EDWARD H. LITCHFIELD, CHANCELLOR OF
THE UNIVERSITY -OF PITTSBURGH
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Mr. Chairman, the resolution before you is one on

which you will have a great deal of expert testimony and to which
your committee members will apply a great deal of their own expert
judgment.
I do not pretend to be an expert on this subject. I rather appear before you as a citizen urging the importance of a resolution which will
provide for a conference of private citizens of the NATO countries.
As a citizen, I have come upon the problem of the Atlantic Commtmity in a number of ways. Like you, and many others,-I have
given some years to the public service. As U.S. Director of Civil Affairs in Germany for 4 years after the war, I came to learn something
of the importance of close relationships of the Atlantic nations as a
protection against other forces in the world with whom I had spent
4 years in bitter and fruitless negotiations. I saw the same thing as a
member of the U.S. delegation to the Council of Foreign Ministers
meetings in Moscow and London and elsewhere and I judge from the
tone of this morning's papers that circumstances are not appreciably,
changed.
As a businessman, serving as chairman and director of a number of
American corporations producing and selling in the Atlantic markets,
I have come to understand the urgency of ever closer working relationships among the Atlantic nations.
As an educator, I cannot but be concerned that stronger ties in the At]antic Community be developed to the end that our Western cultural
patterns have an opportunity to thrive under circumstances of the
strongest possible organization.

As I say, this is not the testimony of an expert but comments on the
conviction of a citizen who in these three different areas has encountered the urgency of the problems of the Atlantic Community and
t he importance of doing everything we can as citizens as well as official
levels to strengthen our ties with one another in the Atlantic Community.
Mr. Chairman, I have been particularly interested in your resolution, House Concurrent Resolution 146, since I attended the Atlantic
Congress in June 1959, as one of the delegates from the United States.
At the Atlantic Congress I was assigned to the subcommittee which
produced the resolution calling for a special conference to examine
exhaustively the means by which greater cooperation and unity may
best be developed within the Atlantic Community. This conference,
which had been unanimous recommended by the Third NATO Parli,
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amentarians' Conference in 1957, is the same as the Convention for
which House Concurrent Resolution 146 provides.
Mr. Chairman, I would like to have the full text of the resolution of
the Atlantic Congress included, at this point, in my remarks.
Chairman MORGAN. Without objection it is so ordered.
(The document referred to is as follows:)
EXTRACT FROM REPORT OF THE ATLANTIC POLITICAL COMMITTEE (COMMITTEE B)
As ADOPTED BY THE [ATLANTIC] CONGRESS AT THE PLENARY SESSION ON JUNE

9, 19591
RESOLUTION

1. This Conference expresses its satisfaction at the widening scope of intimate
consultation among member NATO states on political matters, and in accordance
with the statement in the 1956 report of "the Three Wise Men" that "a member
government should not, without adequate advance consultation, adopt firm
policies or make major political pronouncements on matters which significantly
affect the alliance or any of its members unless circumstances make such prior
consultation obviously and demonstrably impossible" which statement has already been officially adopted by the member Governments; stresses the need for
further progress in order for the NATO Governments to coordinate more fully
within the North Atlantic Council their policies on all questions of common
concern.
2. Recognizing the advantages gained through the recent development in the
role of the Secretary-General, in particular in respect of his chairmanship of
the North Atlantid Council, the Congress requests the Council to see whether
any further means are available for enabling the Secretary-General to express
even more fully the point of view of the alliance as a whole on matters arising
within its field of action.
3. Meetings of the Heads of NATO Governments, similar to the one held in
December 1957, should take place annually.
4. Believing in the desirability of improving the means of settling disputes
among member states, proposes the constitution of a Study Group to investigate
new methods in this field, including the creation of a NATO Court of Justice.
5. In order to consider the further development of the alliance our governments be requested to carry out as soon as possible the remainder of the unanimous recommendation of the Third NATO Parliamentarians' Conference (out
of which the present Congress arose) by bringing about not later than the spring
of 1960 a special conference composed of not more than a hundred leading representative citizens, directed to convene for as long as necessary in order to
examine exhaustively, and to recommend as expeditiously as possible, the means
by which greater cooperation and unity may best be developed within the Atlantic Community.
6.' The North Atlantic Council and the member governments be respectfully
requested to inform the Fifth NATO Parliamentarians' Conference as to the
measures they have taken or are taking in respect of the application, of the
above resolution, and that the Fifth NATO Parliamentarians' Conference itself
be respectfully requested to inform itself as to the progress made toward the
convening of such a special conference.

Dr. LITCIFIELD. This subcommittee of the Atlantic Congress discussed the resolution and its implications at considerable length before
arriving at its final text. From the beginning the proposal had the
support of members of many delegations. The more the proposal was
discussed, the wider that support became. Then in the end the resolution was adopted unanimously by the Atlantic Congress, which
comprised 650 representative citizens of the NATO nations.
Mr. Chairman, I came away from the Atlantic Congress convinced
of the great value of collective examination of the problems of the
1 Atlantic Congress Report, June 5-10, 1959, prepared by the International Secretariat
of the NATO Parliamentarians' Conference, London.
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Atlantic community at the citizen level. Despite the brief period
for which the Atlantic Congress met and its large size, it produced
other sound proposals as well as the resolution I have discussed. One
of them, the transformation of OEEC into a new economic organization including all Atlantic countries, is now being carried out by our
governments. Another, an Atlantic institute to serve as a study center for the Atlantic Community is now being formed.
But the Atlantic Congress met for too short a time to permit an
exhaustive examination of the problems facing the NATO nations.
It was for this reason that the report of our subcommittee referred
many problems the Atlantic Congress had lacked the time to do more
than touch upon to the proposed special conference or convention,
which would meet as long as necessary.
As at the Atlantic Congress, the delegates to the convention would
neither be instructed by their governments nor able to commit their
governments. They would be completely free, speaking only for
themselves. This provision appears essential if we are to obtain a
full expression of ideas and fresh approaches to our problems, and
was welcomed by the Department of State in its testimony before the
Senate Foreign Relations Committee which again the members of
your committee know.
Another provision in the resolution which appears essential is that
for official appointment of the delegates to the convention. Since
the value of the convention and the soundness of its recommendations
will depend upon the wisdom and experience of its -membership, .its
delegates should be of the highest caliber. Persons with wide experience and high qualifications cannot be expected to relinquish their
personal responsibilities for a considerable period unless they are
requested to do so by their government or their legislature.
Mr. Chairman, within our own Government we frequently-and
within the British and many other Anglo-Saxon countries as wellwe frequently have recourse to a mechanism closely analogous to this
convention. When we want an independent survey of a national
problem, we appoint a national commission. The Hoover Commission is the best known example. We appoint the members of 'such
commissions officially, but they express their views as individuals.
They examine problems and make reports and recommendations as
would the convention.
These two mechanisms differ primarily in that the problems considered by such a commission are national whereas those which will
be considered by the convention are Atlantic in scope. But they are'
identical in their efforts to supplement official consideration of problems by the systematic infusion of the views of responsible private
citizens.
Mr. Chairman, our governments have been seeking to create adequate unity within the Atlantic Community since NATO was formed
in 1949. We have made progress, but the goal is still far from attainment and all of us are aware of the threats which frequently arise
to the unity we have attained. I suppose this is a good morning on
which to make that comment.
It is surely the path of wisdom to enlist a cross section of the most
competent and experienced citizens of the NATO nations in this vital.
endeavor. The Atlantic Congress has called for this convention.
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The NATO Parliamentarians' Conference has unanimously recomimended it on wo occasions, in 1957 and in 1959. The Department
of,.State favors the convention and states that it "would certainly
welcome any constructive and practical ideas which might emerge"
from it.
The President and many other leaders of our Nation have repeatedly emphasized the vital importance of unity among the NATO
nations. I urge the committee to report favorably this resolution
which provides a new and constructive means toward that longsought goal.
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Dr. Litchfield.
I understand from you that your time is short this morning. The
committee, under the usual procedure, operates under the 5-minute
rule. With your permission the members would like to ask you some
questions.
Dr. Litchfield, there has been some criticism that the NATO Parliamentarians' Conference has already explored all matters that this
citizens committee could consider. Do you feel that they have done a
good job and is' this resolution necessary ?
. Dr. LITCHFIELD. It seems to me I could say they have done a good
job andstill not agree there isn't something more to be done.
I think there is a very fundamental point involved here which
surely this committee, representing the kind of Government we have,
realizes, and that is, you can't look at a problem once through one
agency or one mechanism and be sure that you have the one answer.
That is the reason why we have several levels of government and
why we have several different branches within government so you
can look at a problem from several vantage points.
Implicit in our form of government is a notion that there is a role
for responsible citizen viewing of these problems in addition to any
official view.
I think our position here is that it is extremely important to employ
that same mechanism here so you can have responsible citizens look
at exactly the same thing that an official body of this kind would
already have looked at.
If it comes to the same conclusion, a pluralist society certainly likes
to have different parties saying the same thing about it because you
feel more confident about it.
In this area where so many of the areas are unexplored additional
views it seems to me would be all to the good.
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Dr. Litchfield.

Mr. Chiperfield.
Mr. CHIPERFIELD. I want to thank you, Dr. Litchfield, for coming
before our committee and showing so great an interest in this important problem. We all appreciate the benefit of your constructive statement. I have no questions at the present time.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Carnahan.
Mr. CARNAHAN. Dr. Litchfield what, just very briefly, would you
hope to be the outcome of such a convention ?
Dr. LrICHFIELD. I know that I am supposed to give you a very
precise answer to that.
Frankly, sir, I don't think it is realistic to attempt to outline a whole
Bries of concrete propositions that might be forthcoming. I think
56546-60--3
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that we are really engaged here and have been engaged in a long-term
process of trying to bring the peoples of the Atlantic communities
to a point where they can see one another's problems, see their-cotiimon
problems, learn to talk and eventually to work together.
We have done a great deal toward this in the official NATO organization. What one such convention would do I think is limited. I
think it would do a great deal to help citizens in the various parts
of these countries to talk together. I think citizens would throw up
questions that do not necessarily occur to our respective governments
to suggest to their official representatives. In this respect, may I
suggest something that I don't see in the record here any place and
that is the importance, if you decide to do this, of having an American
delegation and I would hope delegations from the other countries
which are broadly representative in a geographical, social, and
economic sense.
The opportunity for 20--if you should follow what the Senate has
provided for, or 30, whatever you provide for-individuals who come
from widely scattered areas in this country to bring their under;
standing of problems to the attention of people who are. not neessarily government officials in other parts of the Atlantic community,
and conversely, and perhaps as importantly, to take back to the Middle West, or the Southwest, or the Far West their understanding,
would be a very concrete and constructive kind of consequence.
Putting it more briefly, I don't think you will end up here with a
job that is done once and for all, that can be detailed, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5. I
think this is another of many, many steps that are essential in gradually building a western culture into a closer understanding.
Mr. CARNAHAN. Would you expect at least the American delegation
to make some type of an official report ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I would think so, both for whatever substantive
value it might be to you and other members of our own Government,
and also for the provocative value it would have in discussions around
the country.
Mr. CARNAHAN. DO you have any suggestion as to when the convention should be called?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. As soon as possible. The way international affairs
are going at this moment, it seems there is an urgency about this
longrun kind of effort. I feel this morning a little bit the way I did
when I was handling political affairs in Berlin when the Berlin
blockade came on.
Mr. CARNAHAN. Would you have any particular suggestions, as
to where?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. NO, sir.
Mr. CARNAHAN. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MORGAN. Mrs. Bolton.

Mrs. BOLTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is very good to have
you here. I don't believe I have any questions.
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I had the pleasure of seeing Mrs. Bolton in Berlin
about that time.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Zablocki.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Litchfield, I want to join my colleagues in expressing commendation for a very fine statement. Undoubtedly this is the most
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propitious time to consider and discuss resolutions, providing for a
citizens conference of the North Atlantic countries. The Senate resolution provides for ,an authorization of moneys to pay for the"cost,
The Senate resolution also has a termination date for the Commission. Would you please comment on the comparative merits of the
Senate and House versions?
Dr. LITCHIEmLD. I think the Senate version--which, after all, was
the result of more extended consideration-the kind of consideration
that you are just giving to this resolution, does have some of the specifics in it which you mention, too, which I would think would be
needed to be included in whatever came out of this, so that you
know what the size of the group is, how it is going to defray its costs,
which I would hope could be kept to something like the minimum
figure involved here. Some kind of implementing provisions are
necessary, I would respectfully suggest, in your own resolution.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Therefore, if this committee and the House should
act upon House concurrent resolutions pending before the committee,
107 and 108, it would be a mere expression of approval of an idea
and wouldn't implement the idea and therefore would be a fruitless
exercise?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Sir, you are more an expert in that than I.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. You do believe, however, the House resolution
should be amended to conform more closely to the Senate version
which contains implementing provisions including the number of
members of the Commission, the termination date of the Commission, and authorizes the moneys under which the Commission could

operate ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Let me say, I believe you need more implementing
provisions. These are good ones. Maybe there are others quite as
good.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. No further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MORGAN. Dr. Judd.
Mr. JUDD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Litchfield, there seem to be two approaches in our country on
this question of how to get peace 'and stability and security in the
world.
One is to build up our strength and unity, while confronting the
other side with an open door, if it is willing to cooperate, but with a
closed door if it is not willing to cooperate and tries conquest.
The other is to drift along, as you put it, and each country try individually and perhaps together at times, to wheedle or coax or beguile
or persuade the Soviet Union and the Communist leaders to start
acting as if they weren't Communists.
Which do you believe offers the greater hope of making some
headway toward peace: strength and unity of the free peoples of the
world or the effort to persuade the Communists to be nice boys ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. This is just a matter of an article of faith. I believe it is always best to lead from strength.
I take the first position, and I think, having taken it, you can argue
and cajole and beg, but you are in a better position to do it because
you are not leading from confusion among your own people.
Mr. JUDD. We hope they will change their conduct but the best
hope of getting the change of conduct is confronting them with
strength and unity.
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I believe such unity is the main problem bf-the free world.. It is'
not just opposition to a common enemy, but it is carefully thought
through unity in which the gains will far outweigh the possible
sacrifices.
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Yes, sir; I agree.
I would add to it a unity which is not necessarily in itself a monolithic thing. There can be many different unities here. We unify
in many different ways in order to organize ourselves to face the opposition, the way we organize in many ways at home to achieve a
number of different things in the community. There isn't just one
way to unify in my opinion; there are many. This is one. I don't
believe it is the only one. I think it is an important one.
Mr. JUDD. The kind of unity that our Thirteen Colonies developed
would probably be more difficult for these countries in the North Atlantic to achieve in one step. Our forefathers didn't do it in one step,
either.
I put a lot of hope for a time in what was called functional unity;
that is, unity in the coal and iron and steel community, and unity in
defense, and after a while if we get unity in defense, we have to get
some unity in the foreign policy that we are to defend. Then a unified currency. It was my hope that they would move toward such
unity. They wouldn't have a constitution such as we have, but it
would still be unity in the sense that I often think of Minneapolis
and St. Paul--two cities with two airports, but by organizing a Twin
Cities Metropolitan Airport we got an effective unity in aviation while
the two cities were separate. In New York you have the port authority; not only several cities, but two States. This produces a functional unity for the whole area as far as aviation is concerned, and
the management of the whole harbor.
However, I have been disappointed. As you know, it has come to
"sixes and sevens" in the economic field. There hasn't been as'much
functional unity as I hoped for and I have gone back to a feeling that
we probably will have to go ahead and get more organic unity if we
are going to pool in time the strength of the Atlantic Community.
I am just expressing an opinion. You have such vast experience
over there right on the ground.
Chairman MORGAN. Mrs. Kelly.

Mrs. KELLY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to add to
what Dr. Judd just said. The Port Authority of New York and New
Jersey is in control of all the airfields-Idlewild, Newark, and La
Guardia; there is the same unity as far as the air transportation is
concerned.
I would like to ask one question: Have any nations of the NATO
group agreed ton such a resolution as this or what is the feeling of our
NATO partners on this type of resolution ? Have you any knowledge
of that ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. IS she asking the Chair ?
Chairman MORGAN. She is asking you.
Dr. LrrCHFIELD. It is my understanding, Mrs. Kelly, that the

other nations are rather expecting that we will take the initiative.
The way in which the resolution was presented to the Atlantic' Congress suggested that this matter had already been placed before the
Congress of the United States; that there had been some process of
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consideration, and the expectation was I think that-ideally, at leastthis-would develop by the initiative being taken here and they would
respond to it.
Mrs. KELLY. Did I understand correctly that this in no way would
be in conflict with the outer seven or inner six ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I don't think there would be any conflict at all.
Mrs. KELLY, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Fulton.
Mr. FULTON. We are glad to have you here. We people in western
Pennsylvania are proud of your record previously when you served
our U.S. Government and proud of the record that you are making
at the University of Pittsburgh.
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Thank you.

Mr. FULTON. In addition, we are glad to have you because you are
an educator as well as a businessman, who gives time and energy to
the larger problems and the more basic problems that our country
faces, apart from the current political pressures.
I would like to ask you some questions on method of approach to
this problem. As we can see from the breakdown of the summit conference today, just while we are meeting here, there does arise an
immediate necessity for some sort of action by the U.S. Government
as well as the Western governments to look for new approaches.
In that context I would like to ask you a few questions.
Under the House resolution, it says on page 2, lines 2 and 3 of
the resolution clause, "That the legislatures of the other democratic
governments of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization shall be invited to name delegates * * *."
Does that mean to you that every one of the North Atlantic Treaty
countries should name delegates? You are not excluding any
country ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I wouldn't think so.
Mr. FULToN. The next question is this: These delegates, according
to this resolution, are to meet in a convention with delegates from the
United States and democracies wherever situated. Under that provision it is possible that the delegates themselves could invite other
democracies from around the world, whether NATO countries or not,
so the authority would include South American countries or African
and other European countries or Asian countries.
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I think it was intended to make certain that you
didn't have a too restrictive definition.
Mr. FULToN. There is a possibility and authority under this resolution that once the convention is set up that it could be expanded to
include other free countries ?
*Dr. LITCHFIELD. Yes.
Mr. FULTON. I note from the resolution, that resolution is placed
within the framework of the United Nations. You think that is a
necessary requirement as an area of reference, don't you ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I think it is necessary in order to avoid conflict
and avoid criticism that it is not necessary to incur.
Mr. FuLTON. It would not exclude countries that are not now members of the United Nations who are democratic in nature ?
Dr. LrrITCHFIED. I wouldn't so interpret it.
Mr. FULTON. Next.

ATLANTIC

CONVENTION

Dr. LITCHFIELD. You are going to make me an expert by the comments that I am making-I would agree with that interpretation of it.
Mr. FULTON. The purpose of the convention, then, is stated to be
"more effective and democratic unity first," which I think is a good
objective; second, "common economic, as well as political affairs"; and
thirdly, "the joint defense"; and then the text goes on to the general
aims, the aims of world peace and individual freedom.
Those are very good expressions of purpose, I believe, and are general enough that they can be used without restricting limitations,
wouldn't you agree ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Yes.

Mr. FULTON. Would you have the delegates the same number from
each government or generally proportionate to population, for this
convention?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I wouldn't have them all the same number. I
think they should correspond mainly to population but we needn't be
too precise at this moment in getting the formula of determining how
many to have from a country. Generally speaking, in accordance
with population would be a desirable objective. I wouldn't be overly
concerned about it at this point.
Mr. FULTON. On page 3 of the resolution the text says,
* * * be composed of leading representative citizens officially appointed on a
nonpartisan basis * * *

The resolution does not say by whom appointed in the U.S. Government, for example. But I would conclude that it would probably
be the President appointing from the Executive point of view and the
Speaker, and the President pro tem of the Senate, with the consent
of the leaders of both parties from the congressional level.
So that we would get an appointment not just from the Executive
in the United States, but at the legislative level as well. Would you
agree on that?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I think it certainly should include the legislative
branch, indeed, might even be restricted to the legislative branch, without the executive branch being represented. You are better equipped
to judge that than I. Certainly the legislature needs to be in a predominant position in selecting the delegates.
Mr. FULTON. We should not preclude the Hoover Commission type
of organization when considering how these delegates should be appointed from the United States, should we ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. No, sir. That certainly worked well in that case
and it might be superior to what is provided in the Senate resolution.
This is a matter that you know better than I.
Mr. FULTON. The delegates that are appointed are to be left free
in their judgment, free in their method, free in their choice as to their
relations with other delegates, and free in their recommendations as
well as their conclusions, without being bound either by official instructions, commitments of our U.S. Government or any of our U.S.
foreign policy which resides in the President under the U.S. Constitution ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Yes, sir, because the objectives are to explore new

ideas, and we need the freedom for that exploration, to communicate
our ideas to people in other areas and that requires freedom of ex-
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pression, to find out what their thinking is on that so that one can
bring that back or indeed change his mind.
This all requires unobstructed, but still officially designated people.
Mr. FULTN. The conference in London and the convention was a
success when it was held by the Atlantic Congress in June 1959 so that
is, a good precedent for us in moving ahead on this type resolution
in the Congress, would you not say ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Yes.
Mr. FULTON. Thank you.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Pilcher.
Mr. PILCHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Litchfield, I want to join my colleagues in showing our appreciation for your interest and your statement. I have been for a resolution for several years. Under this Senate resolution who starts it
off? Who sets it up? Who calls the first meeting? How does it get
underway under the Senate resolution?
Dr. LrrCHFIELD. I don't think anyone sees this in precise terms. I
would interpret the Senate resolution to provide that you.would have
the delegation selected as set forth there, that since the other nations
are waiting for the United States to take the initiative, that delegation
would then meet here and would decide in what. way it should extend
an invitation to the other countries.
It would then await the replies from them as to their willingness to
participate. Once there had been some decision on that, there would
then be a series of procedural questions such as where do they meet,
for how long will they meet, at what time will they meet, and what
kids of staffs should be provided, who should provide what part of
the financing. This would develop from their own thinking.
You have enough to get started here with the procedure for the
selection of the American delegation and from there I would think
it would rest upon their own good judgment.
Mrs. KELLY. Would the gentleman yield at this point ?
Mr. PiLCHER. Yes.
Mrs. KELLY. Would not the first resolve of the Carnahan resolution
he a part of the resolution passed by the House? That should be an
amendment to whatever we pass, is that correct?
, Dr. LITCHFIELD. I would think so. You would have to provide for
this commission to invite the others to participate.
Mrs. KELLY. Then the Senate resolution, Mr. Pilcher, would have
to be amended; would it not ?
Mr. PmILHER. I was just asking for information. Personally, I like
the Senate resolution. In one way it is specific. It names specified
amounts, has a termination date. It doesn't set up a continuing commission, if it didn't work out, and if it does work it out it can be
extended.
. I;would like to have seen a quorum here today on the eve of yesterday,, if it had been possible to have a unanimous resolution passed out.
But we haven't a quorum. That will be impossible.
Chairman MoRGAN. We still have many more witnesses, Mr. Pilcher.
Dr.. LITOHFIELD. I think Mrs. Kelly's point is a good one. Your
own resolution specifically provides that the legislatures of the other
democratic government shall be invited, whereas the Senate provision
only says in section 3, subparagraph 2:
to seek to arrange an international convention and such other meetings.
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Your own provision is rather more specific. I think they are both
intended to do the same thing but yours is a better way to say it.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Will the gentleman yield further ?
Mr. PILCHER. If I have time.

Mr. ZABLOCKI. In your opinion does the House version provide for
a place of the convention, that is within the framework of the United
Nations ? Does it provide that the United Nations facilities should be
made available for the convention ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I would interpret that as an organizational relationship and not a geographical one, Mr. Zablocki, but I may be mistaken. I think it means. functional within the framework of the
United Nations.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Shouldn't we spell out in the resolution that United
Nations facilities be available ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I wouldn't-

Mr. JUDD. I would hope they wouldn't be.
Mr. FruroN. Couldn't you likewise say charteredMr. PmCHER. I think it should be separate. The United Nations
has a big enough job to do.
Mr. CARNAHAN. Would the gentleman yield ?

Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman from Georgia has
expired.
Mrs. Church.
Mrs. CHURCH. I would like to join my colleagues in thanking you
for coming here to speak this morning. I have several questions. In
reading both the Senate resolution and the House resolutions, which
have been introduced, it occurs to me there has been a considerable
departure from the original plan of the Atlantic Union; am I right
in that ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. From Atlantic Union, but not from the resolution
of the Atlantic Congress.
Mrs. CHURCH. I asked the specific question because, as you may
know, within my district there has been a group working in the interest of the Atlantic Union for a number of years. I wonder if they
see that the present proposal is a considerable expansion--would you
call it an expansion?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I would call this an ad hoc effort to bring certain
parts of the Atlantic communities together for a limited purpose. It
is therefore a specific thing, but by no means as broad as the Atlantic
Union. It doesn't involve many of the more controversial features of
Atlantic Union on which I am not passing judgment in saying that.
This is rather just a specific step in the direction of closer working'
relationships. As such, it is less than the Atlantic Union will be.
Mrs. CHURCH. Going beyond that point, would you comment on
the wisdom of stressing the inclusion of delegates from other democracies? I have had considerable. opinion expressed to me regarding
the lack of wisdom in setting up what might'seem to be an exclhsite
community; tying in only with the NATO countries at this time.
This line of question is based on the fear that we are suspect in many
parts of the world already because of our seemingly being too closely
allied with colonial powers. I am merely reporting word that has
coie .to me along this line. I am wondering whether you think a
specific effort should be made to write into the resolution a broader
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statement, to include, or to stress the inclusion, of people from other

countries?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Mrs. Church, I will have to confess that I am a
pragmatist at this point. It would be relatively easy to have this
kind of convention or this kind of meeting for those who are already
in some relationship to one another.
I think you introduce new problems when you broaden the family.
As Congressman Fulton pointed out, the language is broad enough to
make that possible. If you should find it desirable to move forward,
in the interest of getting something going, I would take those who are
familiar with one another and who are apt to say yes now and get
something going down the road, not precluding the possibility, or
even contemplating the real possibility, that you are going to pick up
others as you get farther down the road.
Mrs. CHURCH. I can see the result of that pragmatic purpose as
working out, but I wonder if you think of the possibility of the inclusion of others and if you don't avail yourself of the opportunity,
if that would be a ground for criticism on the part of those that
you provided for the inclusion, but nobody invited us ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. To say that I start by walking doesn't mean I preclude the possibility that I will someday run.
Mrs. CHURCH. Are you convinced that what is proposed here could
not be done within the framework of the NATO Parliamentarians'
Conference ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I think this is a different thing. I think that you
are trying to address yourself to the same problems by using an additional, not a better, maybe not as good, but an additional vehicle for
doing it. That is why I said at the outset it seems to me there is a
very fundamental point involved here. Whenever I hear the bureaucratic, not the legislative parts of our Government, wonder if you need
citizen groups to do this and other kinds of things, I am a little unhappy because it does reflect on what I think is a basic political conviction here; namely, that there isn't one group to solve and find the
right ways to handle each of our problems.
Mrs. CHURCH. I noticed in yoi-statement, or in the answer to one
of the questions you pointed ouf, this group would make no decisions.
If they are to express judgment and make recommendations, they
would have to make decisions, would they not ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. That perhaps was too loose a way of using the
term. They would make decisions about what they think, but those
decisions would be decisions that have no coercive effect.
Mrs. CHURCH. How long would you consider such a resolution would
have to be? Would it provide for one meeting or would it provide
for a number of meetings ?
:Dr. LITCHFIELD.
had a good many discussions about this in
London. I am sure I/am saying things that many of those who testified don't agree with, but in my own case I don't believe there is much
point in calling a meeting that you expect is going to either last for
3 months on the one hand-because it is unlikely that the kinds of
people you want will'come and sit in London or Zurich or Paris for 3
months. I don't think they will be able to. They couldn't; I couldn't;
you couldn't. Most of the people you want to come wouldn't be able
56546-60--3
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to separate themselves from their everyday lives for that long. On
the other hand, I don't think it is practical to ask them to come for a
short period of time and really address themselves to the whole
question.
I think that practically what this convention would do would be
to meet for a week, 10 days, perhaps 2 weeks, to assess its problem, to
lay out its general method of proceeding, to throw up certain problems
which it wants examined, and then have staff go to work on these and
reconvene in about 2 weeks, a month, it depends on the time of year,
perhaps for several weeks.
It might have two, three, or four of such sessions. I don't know.
I don't think it is something that you meet and settle all at once
because I don't think you can meet long enough to do that.
Mrs. CHURCH. One final question.
Do you feel that the preliminary discussions should be confined, and
that the resolution should be specifically confined, to interest problems
of the NATO group, NATO community ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Mrs. Church, I would suggest they start there, but
if it proves necessary in addressing yourself to those problems to move
beyond NATO, that you shouldn't arbitrarily stop yourself.
Mrs. CHURCH. What you really envisage, Dr. Litchfield, is a meeting
of enlightened and dedicated citizens to consider the problems of
mutual interest and mutual concern without too much limitation, but
with a direction toward the advancement of NATO unity. Am I
right? Is that in line with what you think?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I probably would have put the emphasis on that
the other way. Maybe it ends up the same way.
Mrs. CHURCH. Would you put the emphasis for the record as you
would have put it?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. Yes. I think the focus should be the NATO countries and the Atlantic Community, without closing the door, indeed,
being quite receptive to the inclusion of the others when it proves
natural and logical and feasible to do so.
I would both start with, and try to keep the focus on, NATO.
Mr. CARNAHAN. The Senate resolution says:
Said commission shall consist of not to exceed 20 U.S. citizens, not more than
one-half of whom shall be from any one political party and shall be appointed
from private life.

The House resolution says:
The convention shall be composed of leading representative citizens officially
appointed on a nonpartisan basis.

Would you have any particular preference as to the appointment?
The Senate resolution very carefully says they shall be from private
life. The House resolution perhaps implies that, but it does not
specifically say so.
Would you care to comment ?
Dr. LITCHFIELD. It seems to me one can make a case for either
method of doing it. This is essentially the same as the question that
Congressman Fulton asked. The Hoover Commission, after all, had
official representation which was a great credit to both of the Hoover;
Commissions. It worked well.
I don't see any reason why you couldn't have people who are not
serving in their official capacity, but who are themselves officials who
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would be members here just as you, had. in the case of the Hoover
Commission.
. On the other hand, I think it might work well as the Senate has
it too. I think this is a matter for your better judgment. If I were
doing it alone, I would be inclined to say that, to be truly representative, you should have official as well as private representation, but
not serving in their official capacities. After all, you are seeking to
get something that is representative of American life.
Officials of American government are as representative, if not more
representative, than those of us who are purely private citizens.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Beckworth.
Mr. BECKWORTH. I have no questions. Thank you.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Curtis?
Mr. CURTIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to discuss the wording of the resolution. It has been
suggested that the Carnahan resolution is more specific as to the invitation to other countries, and that the Senate resolution should perhaps
be amended. But does not the Senate resolution cover this pretty well
in section 3 which provides not only that the Commission is to "seek
to arrange" a convention, but also is "to communicate informally the
sense of this resolution to parliamentary bodies in NATO countries"?
Dr. LrrCHFImLD. Again I would have to defer to your better judg-

ment in this matter. In, reading them, I would think the difference is
that Congressman Carnahan's provision specifically says, "shall invite"
which means it shall take the initiative, whereas the Senate resolution
says, "communicate informally and seek to arrange." Maybe that
means invite. You know better than I, Mr. Curtis.
Mr. CURTIs. The other difference that has been referred to is
whether this is going to be confined to NATO countries. I take it
under the Senate resolution it very definitely is.
In section 2(a) where it says :
duty of such commission to endeavor to arrange for and to participate in such
meetings and conferences with similar citizen commissions in the NATO
countries ;

that seems to restrict it pretty definitely, whereas the Carnahan resolu-

tion says:

from such other democracies, wherever situated, as the convention may invite.

I take it that for the time being, Dr. Litchfield, you would be satisfied with the more restricted form of the Senate resolution with the
idea that as matters develop others might later be invited to participate outside of the NATO group ?
Dr.LITCHFIELD. Well, sir, I think the sense of what I have been
trying to say is that I would start with the provision of NATO countries, but I would hate to see us preclude the possibility of extension.
Perhaps Mr. Carnahan goes a little further, contemplating the possibility that this might be done, whereas the other does not contemplate
it, but does not prohibit it.
Mr. Curnrs. It would be very easy, Dr. Litchfield, to add to the
Senate resolution, "and such other countries as may be,invited" or
some such wording as that.
Mr. PILCHER. Will you yield?
Mr. C nrrs. I would like the answer to the question.
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Dr. LITCHFIELD. If it could say, "such other countries as the convention at subsequent times might invite," so it is clear that you start
out with NATO but you don't preclude the possibility of that convention then broadening itself.
I think this would be good.
Mr. PILCHER. If you make this worldwide, you are going to have
trouble on the floor of the House.
As long as you keep it to start with the NATO countries, I think
it will go through a whole lot easier than if you make it worldwide.
Dr. LITCHFIELD. That is what I would do. I think you catch the
pig as he goes by. You get something settled and something underway and build onto it after it is started, not try to bring everybody
under the tent at once, if I can completely mix my
Mr. CnnTIs. I think that is a helpful suggestion from the gentleman
of Georgia. I have no further questions.
Mr. JUDD. Isn't the essence of it that the convention itself could
invite outsiders? The convention, if it saw fit, could bring in other
democratic countries?
Mr. CurTIs. I accept that.
Mrs. KELLY. Would this resolution show you were afraid that the
United Nations and NATO organization was weak and there was need
of substituting a new organization ?
Mr. CURTIs. I don't think any such suggestion has been made.
Mrs. KELLY. If you made it worldwide, thenMr. CURTIS. I don't think there is any suggestion to make it worldwide.
Mr. FULTON. Would you yield ?
There is quite a different purpose between the United Nations
forum of investigation and this resolution. This resolution proposes
a current temporary method of working toward unity and working on
various problems to which there may be recommended solutions to
the governments who have appointed delegates, while the United Nations is a permanently chartered organization with member states
acting through authorized representatives acting on behalf of their
respective governments.
Chairman MORGAN. The time of the gentleman from Massachusetts
has expired.
Mr. Murphy.
Mr. MURPrnY. No questions.
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Dr. Litchfield.
Dr. LITCHFIELD. I will go back and work on the problems of western
Pennsylvania.
Mr. FULTON. May we put in the record that it has been a fine
presentation and your answers have been very enlightening.
Chairman MORGAN. The Chair at this time would like to ask
unanimous consent to insert a statement by Hon. William L. Clayton.
He was due to be a witness this morning but he encountered some
personal problems and couldn't be here. Without objection, I wish
to insert this statement in the record.
Mr. JUDD. That will be in the body of the record as if it had been
delivered in person ?
Chairman MORGAN. Yes.
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STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM L. CLAYTON, HOUSTON, TEX.
Mr. CLAYTON. Mr. Chairman and members of the House Foreign
Affairs Committee, my name is William L. Clayton. I am a retired
businessman living in Houston, Tex.
From the middle of 1940 until the latter part of 1948 I lived in
Washington, D.C., and held various Government positions such as
Assistant Secretary of Commerce, Surplus War Property Administrator, and from 1944 until 1948 in the Department of State, first
as Assistant Secretary for Economic Affairs, and then as Under Secretary for Economic Affairs.
It should be reiterated over and over that the Communists and the
West are at war-not now a shooting war-but nevertheless a battle
to the death between communism and Christianity, between slavery
and freedom, between socialism and free enterprise.
Lenin, Stalin and Khrushchev have all made this crystal clear.
Khrushchev, our present foe, wants to take us alive, not dead.
He is waging economic and psychological warfare.
Psychologically, we are outclassed, but in the economic field, Western resources and capabilities far exceed and excel those of the Communist world, provided Western unity can be preserved.
NATO was conceived and fashioned as a means of strengthening
Western unity. It has succeeded measurably well in the military
field,.but the economic field has been neglected.
Western Europe is now split into two rival economic groups, the
European Common Market and the European Free Trade Association, commonly known at the Inner Six and the Outer Seven.
If these two groups continue on their diverging ways, the consequences to free world unity could be catastrophic.
Military unity and economic disunity just won't mix.
The resolution which this committee is now considering provides
means by which leading, representative citizens of the NATO countries may meet and explore the possibility of achieving more effective
unity in the Western World.
Is there anything wrong with this ?
Unity in the economic field is now disintegrating. Maybe somebody will come up with an idea that will save it.
But time is running out on us. How much longer will we have?
We are faced by a cruel, crafty, resourceful foe bent on communizing the world.
There are about a billion people now living under Communist rule.
There are approximately half -a billion people living in the industrialized West.
There are approximately 11/4 billion so-called neutrals in countries
scattered all over the world, over 20 such countries having been born
since World War II.
This latter is the field where the Communists are actively and
feverishly working by subversion and trickery to convert these people
to communism.
If the Communists succeed, we will lose our freedom without a
shot being fired.
., The West is dependent upon these underdeveloped countries for
the raw materials, without which our industries would close.
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Even the United States must now import most of the raw materials
essential to its industries.
So far as I know, coal is the only mineral which we know we now
have in abundance.
I have tried to set down here some of the problems and situations
which we face in the dangerous world in which we are compelled to
live.
The proposed meeting of representative citizens of the NATO
countries could examine and study these problems, bringing to bear
their own fresh, untrammeled minds. Not being weighted with the
cares and responsibilities of office and free of the shackles of diplomatic punctilio, these citizens may come up with something very useful in promoting more effective unity in the West. No government
will be bound in any way by their findings. And the whole enterprise will have cost very little.
Chairman MORGAN. Also, the Chair would like to insert in the
record at this time a statement by Hon. Wayne L. Hays, who is cochairman of the U.S. Committee for Atlantic Congress.
Mr. Hays has a very excellent statement here in support of the
resolution I would like at this time to insert into the body of the
record.
(The prepared statement of Mr. Hays is as follows:)
STATEMENT OF HON. WAYNE L. HAYS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
STATE OF OHIO

CONGRESS FROM THE

As cochairman of the U.S. Committee for the Atlantic Congress, I wish to
support House Concurrent Resolution 146, which would carry into effect one of
the resolutions of the Congress. In doing so, I am acting on behalf of the board
of directors of the U.S. Committee as well as myself.
Mr. Chairman, since I am appearing on their behalf, as well as my own, I
would like to have the names of the board of directors of the U.S. Committee
for the Atlantic Congress inserted in the record at this point.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS, U.S. COMMITTEE FOR THE ATLANTIC CONGRESS, INC.

Hon. Eugenie Anderson, Red Wing, Minn.
Hon. William Benton, New York, N.Y.
Jacob Blaustein, Baltimore, Md.
Mrs. W. Randolph Burgess, Paris, France.
Erwin D. Canham, editor, Christian Science Monitor, Boston, Mass.
Senator John Sherman Cooper, Washington, D.C.
Nathan Cummings, Chicago, Ill.
John Walton Dinkelspiel, San Francisco, Calif.
Hon. Lewis W. Douglas, Tucson, Ariz.
Maj. Gen. William H. Draper, Jr., New York, N.Y.
Hon. Thomas K. Finletter, New York, N.Y.
Judge W. St. John Garwood, Austin, Tex.
Hon. Ernest Gross, New York, N.Y.
Albert J. Hayes, president, International Association of Machinists, Washington, D.C.
Congressman Wayne Hays, Washington, D.C.
Senator Jacob Javits, Washington, D.C.
Dr. Mordecai Johnson, president, Howard University, Washington, D.C.
Eric Johnston, Washington, D.C.
Senator Estes Kefauver, Washington, D.C.
Dr. Clark Kerr, president, University of California, Berkeley, Calif.
Mrs. Oswald Lord, New York, N.Y.
Hen. Robert McKinney, editor and publisher, the New Mexican, Santa Fe, N. Mex.
Neil Mallon, Dallas, Tex.
Walden Moore, New York, N.Y.
Edgar Ansel Mowrer, Washington, D.C.
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.Dr. Franklin D. Murphy, chancellor, University of Kansas, Lawrence, Kans.
Dr. Alfred C. Neal, New York, N.Y.
Paul Nitze, Washington, D.C.
Hon. Edmund Orgill, mayor, Memphis, Tenn.
Hon. Lithgow Osborne, New York, N.Y.
Mrs. Ogden Reid, New York, N.Y.
Charles S. Rhyne, Washington, D.C.
Elmo Roper, New York, N.Y.
Adolph W. Schmidt, Pittsburgh, Pa.
.Harold Zellerbach, San Francisco, Calif.
Mr. Chairman, this resolution would carry out the unanimous requests of
both the Atlantic Congress and the NATO Parliamentarians' Conference.
I want to congratulate you, Mr. Chairman, for your initiative and statesmanship in introducing this resolution.
The antecedent of this resolution came from the Third NATO Parliamentarians' Conference. I have a particular interest in the resolutions of the NATO
Parliamentarians' Conference since I have been the Chairman of the House
Delegation and the U.S. member of the Standing Committee of the Conference
since its inception in 1955 and I have also served as President of the Conference
for 1 year and am now one of its vice presidents.
The original recommendation of the Third NATO Parliamentarians' Conference of November 16, 1957, is specifically referred to in two paragraphs of the
preamble of this resolution. I would like to submit at this point to be printed
in full as part of my remarks the resolution adopted unanimously on November
16, 1957, by the Third NATO Parliamentarians' Conference.
"This Third Annual Conference of NATO Parliamentarians,
"Recognizing that effective unity among democratic nations must be based
upon their peoples,
"Noting the efforts both of the NATO governments and of NATO Parliamentarians to develop greater unity within the Atlantic Community,
"Believes that the present critical situation requires that their efforts should
now be supplemented by a corresponding effort on the part of leading citizens
of their countries,
"Instructs the Standing Committee and Political Committee to arrange a
meeting of leading citizens representative of the national communities and of
those organizations whose cooperation would be valuable and appropriate for
the convening in 1959, tenth year of the North Atlantic Treaty, of an Atlantic
Congress comparable to the Hague Congress of 1958, and requests the heads of
governments at their meeting in December 1957 to support this proposal,
"Recommends that their governments, in consultation with the Standing Committee and Political Committee of the Conference, bring about, in accordance
with the constitutional and governmental processes of their countries, a conference composed of leading representative citizens selected on a nonpartisan basis
and directed to convene as often as necessary in order to examine exhaustively
and to recommend how greater cooperation and unity of purpose, as envisioned
by the North Atlantic Treaty, within the Atlantic Community may best be
developed.
"Proposes that to fulfill this purpose the members of the Conference should, as
far as possible, be officially appointed but should act in accordance with their
individual convictions and that the findings and recommendations both of the
Congress and of the Conference proposed be reported to the appropriate committees of the NATO Parliamentarians' Conference, to the North Atlantic Council
and to member governments for consideration and appropriate action in accordance with the constitutional processes of each member country."
Last June the Atlantic Congress met in London. This unique meeting of 650
leading citizens of the NATO countries has been widely regarded as highly
successful, by the executive branch of the Government as well as by those who
participated and those who followed its deliberations. It proved that representative citizens of our countries, even when meeting for less than a week, can
produce constructive recommendations. As one example, it proposed that the
governments consider the possibility of transforming the OEEC into an organization in which all Atlantic countries would be full members. This action was
initiated by the governments in January.
Ona:June 10, 1959, the Atlantic Congress unanimously adopted the following
resolution :

'ATLANTIC CONVENTION
"In order to consider the further development of the alliance our governments be requested to carry out as soon as possible the remainder of the unanimous recommendations of the Third NATO Parliamentarians' Conference (out of
which the present Congress arose) by bringing about not later than the spring of
1960 a special conference composed of not more than a hundred leading representative citizens, directed to convene for as long as necessary in order to examine
exhaustively, and to recommend as expeditiously as possible, the means by which
greater cooperation and unity may best be developed within the Atlantic
Community."
This recommendation was considered so important by the delegates to the
Atlantic Congress that it was inserted in the necessarily restricted "Declaration"
of the Oongress in its closing session by a motion from the floor by delegates from
several countries.
Last November, the Fifth NATO Parliamentarians' Conference met in Washington. On November 10 it unanimously adopted the following resolution sponsored by prominent members of six delegations and supported by others:
"Recalling that our resolution of 1957, which initiated the Atlantic Congress,
also recommended that our governments bring about a conference composed of
representative citizens and directed to examine exhaustively and to recommend
how greater cooperation and unity of purpose within the Atlantic Community
may best be developed and, further, proposed that the members of the Conference
should be officially appointed but should act in accordance with their individual
convictions ;
"Noting that the Atlantic Congress stressed the urgency of this special conference in order to consider the further developments of the alliance and
requested us to inform ourselves of the progress made towards its convening.
"Cognizant of resolutions now before the Congress of the United States
which would invite our legislatures to name delegates to take part in such a
conference;
"Recommends that this special Conference be brought about as early as
possible in 1960;
"Instructs the Standing Committee and the Political Committee to take such
action as may be appropriate to assist the implementation of this request."
House Concurrent Resolution 146 would fulfill these three unanimous requests
of representative bodies of legislators and leading citizens of the NATO countries.
This resolution is also supported by the executive branch of the Government,
as indicated in the following statements of the Deputy Assistant Secretary of
State for European Affairs in testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations
Committee last January:
"The Department considers that meetings such as the one proposed in this
resolution might well serve a good purpose. We would be in favor of any useful meetings in which the future of the Atlantic Community can be discussed
realistically by thoughtful and responsible people. We in ,the Department of
State would certainly welcome any constructive and practical ideas which
might emerge from the proposed convention.
"We particularly welcome the thought expressed in the resolution that the
delegates to the proposed convention should be free to explore the problem
fully as individuals. It appears to us that the cause of frank and constructive
discussion at the proposed convention can be best served if itis clear that no
governmental commitment is involved. As I understand the resolution,, it is
contemplated that the convention be called and the delegates thereto named
by the legislatures of the NATO countries."
At first sight, this convention of Atlantic citizens may appear a novel proposal. But it is actually only the application to the problems of the NATO
countries of a procedure we frequently utilize when we appoint a national
commission to consider a domestic problem.
The task of the convention, inquiry, report, and recommendation, would be the
same as that of a national commission. Its members would similarly be officially
appointed but would ;act as individuals. Thus the convention would be closely
analogous to such a commission operating on an international NATO basis.
I see one inadequacy in the text before us. It does not now provide fof
machinery to implement the resolution. In this connection, I wish to call
attention to, and have inserted in the record, Senate Joint Resolution 170 which
was reported favorably by the Senate Foreign Relations Committee on FebriU
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ary 23. This revised text provides for implementing machinery, which appears
very practical, to bring about the convention.
Mr. 'Chairman, I see extensive advantages to be gained from the convention
'provided for in your resolution. If an unwieldy gathering of 650 leading citizens, meeting for only 5YA days, can prove as valuable as the Atlantic Congress
proved, a smaller meeting of less than a hundred highly qualified citizens, meeting for as long as necessary to examine exhaustively the problems of cooperation
and unity, can produce much more valuable results.
From this examination can come fresh ideas and new approaches which
'neither official bodies circumscribed by governmental instructions nor citizens'
meetings of a few days duration can be expected to produce. If the proposed
convention should provide only one recommendation of value to our governments, it would be many times worth the expense and effort involved.

(The text of S.J. Res. 170, referred to above follows:)
[S.J. Res. 170, 86th Cong., 2d sess.]
JOINT RESOLUTION To authorize the participation in an international convention of
representative citizens from the North Atlantic Treaty nations to examine how greater
political and economic cooperation among their peoples may be promoted, to provide
for the appointment of United States delegates to such convention and for other
purposes
Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That (a) the President of the Senate and the
Speaker of the House of Representatives acting jointly are hereby authorized,
after consultation with the Committee on Foreign Relations of the Senate and
the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of Representatives to appoint a
United States Citizens Commission on NATO, hereafter referred to as the Commission. Said Commission shall consist of not to exceed twenty United States
-citizens, not more than one-half of whom may be from any one political party,
and who shall be appointed from private life.
(b) Vacancies in the Commission shall not effect its powers. Vacancies shall
be filled in the same manner as in the case of the original selection. The Commission shall elect a chairman and a vice chairman from among its members.
SE. 2. (a) It shall be the duty of such Commission to endeavor to arrange
for and to participate in such meetings and conferences with similar citizens
commissions in the NATO countries as it may deem necessary in order to explore means by which greater cooperation and unity of purpose may be developed to the end that democratic freedom may be promoted by economic and
political means.
(b) The United States Citizens Commission on NATO is not in any way to
.speak for or to represent the United States Government.
SEC. 3. To promote the purposes set. forth in section 2, the Commission is
hereby authorized(1) to communicate informally the sense of this resolution to parliamentary bodies in NATO countries;
(2) to seek to arrange an international convention and such other
meetings and conferences as it may deem necessary;
(3) to employ and fix the compensation of such temporary professional
and clerical staff as it deems necessary: Provided, That the number shall
not exceed ten: And provided further, That compensation shall not exceed
. the maximum rates authorized for committees of the Congress;
(4) to Submitsuch reports asit deems appropriate; and
(5) to pay its share of such expenses as may be involved as a consequence
of holding any meetings or conferences authorized by subparagraph (2)
above, but not in excess of $100,000.
SEC.. 4. Members of the Commission, who shall serve without compensation,
shall be reimbursed for, or shall be furnished, travel, subsistence, and other
necessary expenses incurred by them in the performance of their duties under
this joint resolution, upon vouchers approved by the Chairman of said
Commission.
SEC. 5. Not. to exceed $300,000 is hereby authorized to be appropriated to the
Department of State to carry out the purposes of this resolution, payments
to be made upon vouchers approved by the Chairman of the Commission subject to the laws, rules, and regulations applicable to the obligation and expenditwe of appropriated funds. The Commission shall make semiannual reports
to Congress accounting for all expenditures.
SEC. 6. The Commission shall cease to 'exist on January 31, 1962.
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Chairman MORGAN. Our next witness is the Honorable Percival F.
Brundage, former Director of the Bureau of the Budget. Mr.
Brundage, of course, has previously appeared before this committee.
We are certainly glad to see you again.
Mr. Brundage also has only a limited time available. You may
proceed.
STATEMENT OF HON. PERCIVAL F. BRUNDAGE, FORMER DIRECTOR,
BUREAU OF THE BUDGET
Mr. BRUNDAGE. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
appear here in support of the resolutions for an Atlantic Convention
because of my strong feeling that a closer cooperation between the free
West and our own country is desirable in military, economic, and fiscal
policies; and also because I feel that it is the best way to counter the
Soviet threat.
You may recall that each important step toward closer cooperation
between the NATO countries has aroused reaction from the Soviet but,
in each case, has brought concessions like dropping the Berlin blockade
and withdrawal from Austria. This is because one of their foremost
objectives is to divide the Western nations who believe in freedom and
to see the NATO organization dissolved and the incentives for its
fuller development removed.
I can't help but feel the latest outbreak of Mr. K'hrushchev is because he thinks he has found something that might help to disrupt
our unity.
Mr. JUDD. It may also be because he has failed to divide them. He
is trying to get away from the unity that is developing against him.
Mr. BRUNDAGE. In my work on the Federal budget for 4 years, I was
deeply concerned by the amount of duplication within the NATO
group and the lack of uniformity in our Atlantic policies, in our equipment, in our training procedures, and in our defense plans. I became
convinced that a closer cooperation or coordination, even to the extent
of a limited union of our NATO countries, would greatly reduce our
overall expenditures and greatly increase the effectiveness of our de
fense measures.
But these are not the only reasons why I support these resolutions
for a convention of competent citizens to explore how to "achieve
more effective and democratic unity" with our Atlantic allies. I had
the privilege of being one of the delegates from the United States to
the Atlantic Congress last June. This Congress, as you know, was
sponsored by the NATO Parliamentarians' Association and included
some 650 eminent citizen delegates from all the NATO nations except
Iceland, which was involved in a fishery dispute. I was tremendously
impressed with the great feeling of unity among these leaders. While
our policies, forms, and procedures differ materially, the spirit was
surprisingly similar and I found myself enthusiastically supporting
recommendations of representatives from Western Germany and from
France, with whom I had had many differences of opinion as to d
tailed procedure. This was both in the committee work and in the
final plenary session. That this feeling was very widespread is
attested by the fact that in the final declaration which the Congress
adopted unanimously, briefly setting forth its conclusions, it included
among its "six major principles'' these two:
"J1
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"A-3. No military alliance can endure unless supported by close
political and economic cooperation.
"A-4. The time is ripe for these nations to build an Atlantic Community with responsibilities extending to military, political, economic,
social, and scientific fields."
The main difficulty the Atlantic Congress encountered was that it
had so many delegates as to be unwieldly, and met for only 5 days; it
lacked the time to come to grips with the problems of Atlantic unity.
To keep the great advantages of its citizens approach while removing
these difficulties, in carrying forward the task of building an Atlantic
Community, the Congress delegates unanimously recommended that a
special conference, practically the same as the convention proposed in
the resolutions before your committee now, be called by their governments "not later than the spring of 1960." It stressed that the convention should be "composed of not more than a hundred leading representative citizens, directed to convene for as long as necessary in
order to examine exhaustively, and to recommend as expeditiously as
possible, the means by which greater cooperation and unity may best
be developed within the Atlantic community."
The resolution before you, which is endorsed by the State Departiment, would carry out this recommendation. Our allies look to Congress for leadership in this proposal this very spring, and I hope, gentlemen, that you will give it an overwhelming majority vote of approval so that it will pass the House at the earliest possible date.
From my talks in London and on the Continent, I am convinced
that they feel, and they know our parliamentary system very well,
that it would be not only wise statesmanship and leadership, but it is
about the only way it could be accomplished, to have it initiated from
us because if any one country started it, they would say, "What would
the United States do?"
The only objections that I have heard raised have been to immaterial
details such as timing. Someone always objects to taking a forward
step on the grounds that the time is not perfect. I feel, gentlemen,
that there will never be a better time to pass this bill, which might
even have some influence on the current summit meeting. As I mentioned before, every important step toward closer NATO unity has
brought concessions from the Soviet. It is also important that we
npw express our confidence in the unity of purpose of the NATO
countries and our willingness to explore all ways and means in which
our cooperation can be increased and improved.
The military advantages of unity, to my mind, are clearly apparent.
With common bases all over the world we would be in a much stronger
position to face either a total attack or small peripheral brush fires.
In the economic field in which the Soviet leaders have thrown down
tlie gauntlet, I think that the advantages of a closer cooperation are
equally apparent.
In the budgetary and fiscal area, I believe that the people of this
boiuntry are greatly concerned not only with our tax'dollars, but with
the assurance that they are utilized most effectively for our common
piiurpses. Hereiin to my mind, lies the greatest saving that could be
ccomplished by recommendations of the proposed convention. The
ngth that lies in unity is proverbial-and this kind of strength
does not increase our' overall costs but actually saves the taxpayer
money.

G4
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My own experience has indicated how difficult it is to put a dollar
mark on any expected savings, like the Hoover Commission recommendation. I have estimated that the overall saving, if we were to
accomplish a real effective coordination to the extent of unified forces,
common bases, common weapons and a common master plan, could
amount to more than $10 billion a year. I still believe that this is
a very moderate estimate of the potential savings. This is for our
NATO group.
To explore-as the proposed convention would-how we can gain
more of our strength by unity's tax-saving way has this added advantage: Communist Russia cannot compete with us in this field. The
reason is that they have already carried unity to the extreme degree
until it has become tyranny, whereas we have only begun with NATO
to unite the Atlantic community. The strength that lies in Atlantic
unity has rightly been called our vast untapped reserve of power.
Because its unharnessed possibilities are so vast, and because it
costs virtually nothing to harness them, and because Moscow knows
this, and knows also that it has itself practically exhausted its own
"unity" resources, and because it counts on disunion among the free
to deliver us to it, I believe that to undertake the proposed exploration of greater Atlantic unity would impress the Kremlin more than
any other move that Congress might make at this critical juncture.
From my experience in the Atlantic Congress, the differences that
separate us are much less important than the spirit that unites us.
With the negligible expenditure the convention involves, I believe
that it might find ways to accomplish great things for the future of this
country and the generations to come.
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Mr. Brundage.
Mr. Brundage, are you familiar with the resolution that came out
of the other body ?
Mr. BRUNDAGE. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MORGAN. This resolution says that the Commission will
report its expenditures to Congress, but who does it report its activities and findings to ?
Mr. BRUNDAGE. I am not a parliamentary expert. I don't claim
to be one.
As I understand it, it is your intent and it was the intent of the
Senate to leave considerable latitude to the convention and its members. When they get together, I think they might very well want to
report first to their parliaments, Congress, and then also to their governments, and then also to their people. I think that it is wise to
leave discretion because each of these people, judging from my experience with the leaders of other countries as well as here, have very
definite ideas as to the best way of proceeding.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Brundage, assuming that the Commission
reports favorably on the pending resolution, similar to that of the
Senate, what do you envision as the next step after this?
Mr. BRUNDAGE. I would hope they would come up with some detailed
proposals, not just platitudes. That was the trouble with the Atlantic
Congress. 'I think everything they said was fine, but it wasn't implemented. I think that is why we really need an Atlantic Congress, to
discuss the number of representatives, how they are to be chosen,
what they can do and how to take various steps,
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I personally think closer military coordination is the first thing;
then 'collateral to that, closer foreign policy coordination. I think
those two are the real crux of it. I would hope that out of that would
come, some specific proposal.
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Mr. Brundage.
Mr. Chiperfield ?
Mr. CHIPERFIELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank you, Mr. Brundage, for a really fine statement.
I like your approach to the problem and the reasons you give on
behalf of this resolution. I think your statement is helpful to us. I
have no questions. Thank you very much.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Zablocki ?
Mr. ZABLocI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Brundage, I too want to thank you for a very forceful statement.
In your opening paragraph you state you appear in support of the
resolutions. Later in your statement you refer merely to a resolution.
On page 2, for example, "the resolution before you."
Are you addressing yourself to the Senate version or the House
version?
Mr. BRUNDAGE. I was addressing myself to the House version and
the other resolutions that have been introduced. I assume that you
ladies and gentlemen will arrive at a compromise possibly which would
include a little more implementation, as Dr. Litchfield pointed out.
I think there are elements of the Senate resolution which would add
to the strength of your resolution. I also like some of your phrases a
little better.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. We hope this committee will report a composite of
the Senate-House versions. Should we do so, I suggest that the section
of Senate Joint Resolution 170 providing for semiannual reports to
Congress be amended.
Since the Commission is appointed by the President of the Senate
and Speaker of the House, it is expected that they will report to the
President of the Senate and the Speaker of the House, and if the
Senate resolution on page 4 is amended to read:
The Commission shall make semiannual reports to Congress, including an
accounting of all expenditures

such an amendment would imply that the Commission should also
present reports of their activities.
Mr. BRUNDAGE. Yes, I think that would be an improvement.
Mrs. CHURCH. Would the gentleman yield?
SMr.' ZABLOCKI. Delighted to.
Mrs. CHURCIL I must leave in order to be at the opening of the
session in the House. I wonder, Mr. Brundage, if you would speak
to the question of whether or not there is any point in calling this
a NATO convention rather than an Atlantic convention, which might
seem to state involvement o6f Latin American countries ?
Mr. BRUNDAGE. That is a good point, I think. ..In response to some
of the questions that you asked Dr. Litchfield, I too agree with him
that the beginning should be restricted to those countries that already
have NATO's community of interest.: 'Once you take in the Atlantic-
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we, of course, up here think mainly of the North Atlantic, but they
certainly think of the South Atlantic down in South America.
Mrs. CHURCH. Would North Atlantic Convention be an improvement rather than just Atlantic Convention?
Mr. ZABLOCKI. The resolution so provides.

Mrs. CHURCH. I notice several of the statements have referred to
it as the Atlantic Convention.
Chairman MORGAN. Mrs. Bolton ?
Mrs. BOLTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am particularly interested, Mr. Brundage, that you brought all your very wide
understanding of budgets and other such matters to bear on this.
Also, it is encouraging to us to feel this means that you have great
faith in the people of these various countries being willing to come
together with us in a far more united way in all the smaller things.
You think they wouldn't mind as much as they have usually given
us occasion to feel they do ?
Mr. BRUNDAGE. I do, Mrs. Bolton. I think timing is particularly
important. I think as the years have gone by and the Soviet threat
has not diminished, but rather increased, they have tended to come
together. I think we would have never gotten as far in NATO today
if we hadn't had the Soviet threat.
I have also found that in the Continental Command, which I have
visited several times, there is the best coordination not only between
countries, but our services.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Pilcher.
Mr. PILCHER. No questions.

Chairman MORGAN. Dr. Judd.
Mr. JUDD. I wasn't going to ask any questions, but your last remark,
Mr. Brundage, made me wonder whether it is more difficult to get
the NATO countries to work together than to get the American Army,
Navy, and Air Force to work together.
Mr. BRUNDAGE. I don't think it is any harder.

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. O'Hara.
Mr. O'HARA. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Curtis.
Mr. CnrTIs. No questions, Mr. 'Chairman.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Beckworth.
Mr. BECKWORTH. No questions.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Murphy.

Mr. MURPHY. No questions.
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Mr. Brundage.
Mrs. BOLTON. It is good to see you.
Chairman MORGAN. Our next witness is Mr. Clarence K. Streit,
known to the members of this committee for many years. Mr. Streit,
of course, has a long record as the strong man behind resolutions on
this subject. I know he is a very dedicated individual. He believes
strongly in what he is doing.
It is an honor and privilege for me to introduce you to this committee again, Mr. Streit. You may proceed with your statement.
Mr. STREIT. I will condense it somewhat if the whole statement can
be put in the record.
Chairman MORGAN. It is so ordered.
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STATEMENT OF CLARENCE K. STREIT, AUTHOR AND EDITOR,
WASHINGTON, D.C.
Mr. STREIT. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I support the Atlantic Convention resolution before you. This may lead
to some misunderstanding because of my long identification with proposals for Atlantic Union or federation. To be fair to the many supporters of this resolution who do not-yet-agree with me in those
regards, and to prevent any misunderstanding, let me make two things
clear at once:
My support of this convention resolution does not mean that it involves any endorsement of Atlantic federation (as did the so-called
"Atlantic Union" resolution introduced in Congress in 1940). Nor
does it mean that I no longer urge federation of the free. It means
simply this: I find that the security of the United States and of
freedom has gone down so much since 1949 that any measure that
promises, as does this resolution, to assure early consideration at least
of how to unite the Atlantic allies more strongly deserves support,
however short it falls of what I think necessary.
In 1949 we had an atomic monopoly, immense air and naval superiority, and no one worried about Russia in the economic and scientific fields. The signing of the Atlantic alliance had led Moscow to
drop the Berlin blockade. Many concluded there was no need to
unite more closely with our allies, and Congress took no action on the
Atlantic Union resolution.
Since 1949, communism has grown strong in China, ended our
atomic monopoly, armed itself powerfully with submarines, aircraft
and long-range missiles, greatly increased its production and been
first with sputnik, lunik-and now with space ships. Meanwhile, the
relative position of the United States has gone down, despite all the
billions Congress has appropriated, to the point where Moscow has
dared renew its Berlin threat and has got the summit meeting it demanded. That meeting opened yesterday with our country and freedom in a painfully weak position.
In those precious 11 years, it is true that NATO has grown in military power. But it is also true that practically nothing has been done
to strengthen the structure of the Atlantic alliance, despite the fact
that General Eisenhower, in his report as SHAPE commander on
April 2, 1952, warned:
Peacetime coalitions throughout history have been weak and notoriously inefficient * * * visible and within grasp we have the capability of building such
military, economic, and moral strength as the Communist world would never
dare to challenge.

What have we done thus far even to explore how to build this
strength? Nothing, structurally, except the exploration made by the
NATO Committee of Three Foreign Ministers in 1956. It is perhaps
comment enough on this effort's results that two of these "three wise
men"-Lester B. Pearson of Canada and Gaetano Martino of Italycame out publicly 2 months ago in favor of exploring the problem now
by the convention proposal before you. So have such other authorities as Lord Ismay, NATO's first Secretary General, and former
Premier Robert Schuman of France, a pioneer for European union.
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The 1949 hopes of a united federated Europe have turned into a
Europe bitterly divided now into economic sixes and sevens. Meanwhile the commitment in article 2 of the Atlantic treaty to develop
Atlantic economic cooperation has remained unexplored, down to this
year.
This delay has resulted in so great a threat that it seems to me that
every patriot must encourage all he can any step in the right direction
that can be taken by this Congress. This crisis cries for quick action
to strengthen Atlantic unity, and this resolution offers the only practical hope for such action in the few weeks left before you adjourn,
It gives this hope for many reasons: It has the sponsorship of your distinguished chairman and other members of your committee who rightly
are highly respected for their judgment. It has the endorsement of
your eminent alumnus, Secretary Herter, and is unanimously recommended by the NATO Parliamentarians' Conference and the Atlantic
Congress.
I would like at this point to quote two paragraphs from the statement that the State Department made on January 19, 1960, since no
one has given this in detail yet :
The Department considers that meetings such as the one proposed in this
resolution might well serve a good purpose. We would be in favor of any useful meetings in which the future of the Atlantic Community can be discussed
realistically by thoughtful and responsible people. We, in the Department of
State, would certainly welcome any constructive and practical ideas which might
emerge from the proposed conventions.
We particularly welcome the thought expressed in the resolution that the delegates to the proposed convention should be free to explore the problem fully as
individuals. It appears to us that the cause of frank and constructive discussion at the proposed convention can best be served if it is clear that no governmental commitment is involved. As I understand the resolution, it is contemplated that the convention be called and the delegates thereto named by the legislators of the NATO countries. The committee may perhaps wish to consider
whether the language in the last operative paragraph should be revised to make
this intent clear.

This resolution has the support not only of statesmen in other Atlantic countries, some of whom I have mentioned, but of many hundreds of eminent Americans in every field and State. I feel sure that
such great pioneers of Atlantic unification as the late Justice Owen J.
Roberts of the Supreme Court, Robert Patterson, former Secretary of
War, and Gen. George C. Marshall would be happy to see the kind of
Americans who now favor exploring the subject by such a convention
as you are now considering. I would like to annex to the end of my
testimony a small sampling of their names, with your permission.
Chairman MORGAN. Without objection, it is so ordered.
Mr. STREIT. Apart from the hope of action soon, this proposal has
other merits. Above all, it permits exploration of a most difficult problem by the method that has solved other problems men long thought
insoluble. This method consists simply in officially assigning a relatively small number of the more competent private citizens in a given
field to tackle the problem fully, exhaustively and in complete freedom-as individuals free from official instructions-and report back
their findings. This method, in other words, seeks to unlock the present problem by the key that has led to many of freedom's greatest
successes-the enterprises, resourcefulness, and commonsense.,of the
competent citizen when able to act as a free individual.
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This method is known as the "convention" approach because it was,
discovered by our Founding. Fathers who produced with it-through
the Philadelphia Convention of 1787-no less a success than the Constitution of the United ,States. In our time we succeeded in harnessing atomic energy by this same basic method-by the American, British, and Canadian Governments assigning scientists from private life
to tackle the problem together, free from official instructions. On a
national scale, the same approach was successfully used when President' Truman appointed the Hoover Commission to explore how to
inake our Government work better.
The convention approach would supplement-not replace or interfere with-the work of the NATO Council and the NATO Parliamentarians' Conference. They are necessarily so absorbed by current af-"
fairs that they have no time for the underlying problem of improving
the machinery for handling these affairs.
If we liken current affairs to rocks and agree that we need something better than the hammer, we are, now using to break them with,
then the function of this convention, as I understand it, would be,
not to hammer at any-rocks nor bother, those hammering at them, but
to confine itself strictly to devising a better implement-a rock crusher
that will break rocks with less effort and cost, and crush even those
that our hammers now are unable to break.
The convention would be concerned only with working out more effective machinery than we now have for handling our common Atlantic affairs; it would not be conducting foreign relations itself in the
slightest degree. Equally important, these current "headaches"
would not interfere with its concentration on finding how to make
the Atlantic body politic healthy enough to meet growing demands,
dangers, opportunities.
"NATO is filled with specialists on the muscular, or military, side
of the Atlantic problem. Recent plans for organization of Atlantic
economic cooperation show that the specialists on its digestive ills
are not idle. There isobvious need for these and other specialists-but
it is no less obvious that the military, economic, monetary, and political parts of the Atlantic Community are as intricately interrelated
as are the muscles, stomach, heart, and brain of each of us. Good
health requires us to keep always in mind the body they together form.
But we have been so concerned with the various parts of the Atlantic
man that we have neglected completely to provide him with a family
doctor-or even a college to educate some general practioners to treat
this body politic as a living whole.
- As the New York Times correspondent covering the League of Nations from 1929 to 1939, I had to report all kinds of conferences that
tackled its problem piecemeal-none that tackled it.as a whole. , This
piecemeal approach gave the illusion then, as it still does, that it
simplified the problem, was more "practical".. Ip reality, these illusions gave a false sense of security, wasted the, time in which realistic
remedial action was still possible, led to World War II.
The 10-year course I had in this school of experience led, me to
appreciate what I fear is still very little understood in our country.
tody-r--the superiority of, the convention method by which our
Founding Fathers tackled the problem of getting their 13 pationtates..to work together effectively yet democratically. Their Fphila-
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delphia Convention set up no committee of military specialists, no
political committee, no economic committee. It had only one committee, apart from drafting committees-a committee of the whole
through which it wrestled from beginning to end with the problem
as a whole.
Compare the commonsense of their approach with the complications of the "functional" approach which is wrecking Europe now as

it did the League in my time. When you look at where the Atlantic

Community stands today in Paris after 11 years of this piecemeal
approach, and think of the enduring contribution to freedom our
Founding Fathers made in only 3 months with their convention
approach-do you wonder that I feel that any patriot should support
this resolution which would at least tackle the problem now by a
method that makes sense ? Certainly I do not wonder that two sponsors of this wise approach are experienced family doctors, general
practitioners-Dr. Morgan and Dr. Judd.
The spy plane incident has thrown painfully glaring light on the
final reason I would give for delaying no longer to explore how to
unite the Atlantic Community effectively. In the game with dictatorship that we must win, freedom obliges the free to play with cards
face up against an opponent whose cards are face down. To govern
ourselves freely we must know what our Government is doing. But
there is no way whereby we can keep an eye on it without everyone
on earth-and the Kremlin first of all-knowing everything we learn.
We can know what the Canadians, British, French, and other democratic governments are doing because their people have institutions
like ours for keeping tabs on their governments. But none of us can
know what is happening under the Communist dictatorship any
more than can its slaves.
And so the free must win in a game for keeps where the cards of
Uncle Sam, John Bull, Marianne de France are face up on the table,
with the searchlight of the press and opposition parties playing not,
only on the cards but up the sleeves of the players and under their
part of the table to make sure nothing phony is going on and trying
vainly to reach the other end of the table where the master of the
Kremlin sits with his cards hidden in his hand.
There is only one possible way to win in such a game, and that is
to have so strong a hand that the dictator cannot challenge it.
Clearly, freedom cannot hold such a hand while its cards are divided
as they are now. Clearly it holds no such hand at the summit today.
Eleven years ago some of us pointed out that by uniting the Atlantic
democracies in the most effective democratic way we could give freedom "all four aces-and the joker, too."
In 1952 General Eisenhower confirmed this in the NATO report I
quoted:
Visible and within our grasp, we have the possibility of building such military,
economic, and moral strength as the Communist world would never dare challenge.

And he added in it:
Then the Atlantic Community will have proved worthy of its history and its Godgiven endowments. We shall have proved our union the world's most potent influence toward peace.

We trusted instead in the "notoriously inefficient" alliance method.
The resulting weakness has led us inevitably to begin turning down
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our cards too, little by little. For let us fool ourselves no longer-we
are copying dictatorship when we seek strength by spying, secrecy,
giving more power to the executive, making the people depend blindly
on the Government.
True, one must fight fire with fire at times, but one can burn oneself badly that way. Must we burn ourselves worse before we fight
fire with less dangerous means ?
With the Soviet spaceship orbiting above us every 91 minutes now,
some may fear what Mr. Brundage called the proverbial power that
lies in union can no longer give freedom the unchallengable hand that
was in our grasp in 1952. If so, it is still true that the more strength
we gain that way the safer we shall be. For my part, I believe that
we can still thus gain the unbeatable hand we need-if Congress, before adjourning, calls this convention.
Certainly whenever we have sought the strength that lies in Atlantic
unity, Moscow has quickly made huge unilateral concessions, which
indicates to me that it agrees that we can decisively surpass it this way
and that it must therefore make sacrifices to remove our incentive to
unite still more. Our atomic monopoly in 1948 did not keep it from
blockading Berlin then. But when this led us to form the Atlantic
alliance in 1949, even this "notoriously inefficient" kind of unity caused
Moscow to abandon that blockade at once. When Atlantic unity was
strengthened by adding West Germany to NATO in 1955, Moscow
immediately withdrew from Austria.
No other moves we have made have brought such concessions. It
would therefore seem to me that the best way for doubters to see
whether Moscow continues to believe-as I do-that we can still give
freedom an unbeatable hand by uniting the Atlantic Community effectively, is for Congress to call the proposed convention now. If this
move does not make Moscow conciliatory, then we are indeed in dire
need of getting quickly all the strength we can from Atlantic unity.
In conclusion, ladies and gentlemen, let me add that even if the Cominunist dictatorship did not exist, Atlantic unity would be needed to
meet other dangers-and to allow us and all mankind to attain the
higher standards of living, moral and material, which science and invention have placed within our reach. Dictatorship's growing threat
makes it only the more urgent that this convention be sent to explore
the way to the New World that can be ours through effective unification of the free. As Santangel said in persuading Isabella, at the last
moment, to send Columbus on his exploratory expedition, "so little
risk for so vast a gain."
Ladies and gentlemen, may I add this: I wrote the preceding prepared statement at the last minute, as an old newspaperman. This
was on Sunday. Events are moving so fast that the situation that
cried for action on Sunday really implores it now-on Tuesday. It
seems to me that that should be an overriding consideration for all of
us in considering this.
You have the opporturiity-as I understand it, if the hearings
conclude today-that you could take up this bill tomorrow, and so,
before the summit disperses-which I hope it won't but we don't
know--Mr. Khrushchev could get news in Paris that this committee
had approved overwhelmingly a convention to explore further Atlantic unification. That would be, it' would seem to me, the finest
thing you could do.
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You have a tremendous opportunity, ladies and gentlemen.
you will devote yourselves to it.
(The listing referred to is as follows:)

I feel

SOME OF THE PROMINENT AMERICANS WHO
HAVE GIVEN IN WRITING THEIR
SUPPORT FOR THE TYPE OF CONVENTION ENVISIONED BY HOUSE CONCURRENT RESO-

LUTIONS 107, 108, 146, AND 584

Hon. Paul Lincoln Adams, attorney general of Michigan, Lansing, Mich.
Maj. Gen. Frederick L. Anderson, USAF (retired), Draper, Gaither & Anderson,
Palo Alto, Calif.
Hon. Mark Edwin Andrews, former Assistant Secretary of the Navy, Houston,
Tex.
Hon. Orland K. Armstrong, former Congressman from Missouri, Springfield, Mo.
Remmie L. Arnold, president, R. L. Arnold Pen Co., Petersburg, Va.
Warren H. Atherton, former national commander of American Legion, Stockton,
Calif.
Paul D. Bagwell, past president, U.S. Junior Chamber of Commerce, East
Lansing, Mich.
Hon. Raymond E. Baldwin, former Senator and Governor of Connecticut, Glastonbury, Conn.
Hon. Joseph H. Ball, former U.S. Senator from Minnesota, New York City.
Hiland G. Batcheller, chairman of the board, Allegheny Ludlum Steel Corp., Pittsburgh, Pa.
Hon. Laurie C. Battle, former Congressman, Birmingham, Ala.
The Right Reverend Stephen F. Bayne, Jr., executive officer, Anglican Communion, New York City.
Herman D. Becker, Ben Becker Shoe Co., Terre Haute, Ind.
Hon. Charles F. Brannan, former Secretary of Agriculture, Denver, Colo.
Dr. Detlev W. Bronk, president, National Academy of Sciences, New York City.
Hon. John Nicholas Brown, former Under Secretary of Navy, Providence, R. I.
Hon. Prentiss M. Brown, former U.S. Senator, former Director, OPA, St. Ignace,
Mich.
Hon. Gordon Browning, former Governor of Tennessee, Huntingdon, Tenn.
Arthur H. Bunker, president, Climax Molybdenum Co., New York City.
Leo Burnett, chairman, Leo Burnett Co., Inc., Chicago. Ill.
Dr. Arthur F. Burns, former chairman, President's Council of Economic Advisers,
New York City.
Hon. Doyle E. Carlton, former Governor of Florida, Tampa, Fla.
Stephen F. Chadwick, past national commander, American Legion, Seattle,
Wash.
Hon. Walter C. Chandler, former Congressman, former mayor of Memphis,
Memphis, Tenn.
Walker L. Cisler, president, Detroit Edison Co., Detroit. Mich.
Dr. Arthur H. Compton, chancellor, Washington University; Nobel Prize winner,
physics, St. Louis, Mo.
Frank Crosswaith, chairman, Negro Labor Committee. New York City.
Philip Cortney, president, Coty's, Inc.; former president, U.S. Council, International Chamber of Commerce, New York City.
C. R. Cox, president, Kennecott Copper Corp., New York City.
J. Lionberger Davis, chairman of the board, Security National Bank Savri 4 s &
Trust Co., St. Louis, Mo.
General John R. Deane, president, Italian-Swiss Colony Wine Co., San Francisco, Calif.
Dr. Frank G. Dickey, president, University of Kentucky, Lexington, Ky.
Hon. James G. Donovan, former Congressman, New York City.
Ferdinand Eberstadt, president, F. Eberstadt & Co.; former Vice President, War
Production Board, New York City.
Earl A. Emnerson, president, Armco International Corp., Middletown, Ohio.
Rt. Rev. Richard S. Emrich, Episcopal Bishop of Michigan, Detroit, Mich.
Ernest S. Estwing, president, Estwing Manufacturing Co., Rockford, Ill.
Karl F. Feller, president, International Union of United Brewery, Flour, Cereae
Soft Drink & Distillery Workers, Cincinnati, Ohio.
Hon. Marion B. Folsom, former Treasurer, Eastman Kodak Co.; former Secretary,
Health, Education, and Welfare; Cbevy Chase, Md.
Dr. Luther H. Foster, president, Tuskegee Institute, Tuskegee, Ala.

ATLANTIC- CONVENTION
:larence Francis, former chairman of 'the board, General' Foods Corp., New
York City.
Hon. Orville Freeman, Governor of Minnesota, St. Paul, Minn.
Alfred C. Fuller, chairman of the Board, Fuller Brush Co., Hartford, Conn.
.C. Marion Gaston, president, Coca Cola Bottling Co., Burlington, Iowa.
Hon. Artemus L. Gates, former Under Secretary of the Navy, New York City.
Lt. Gen. James M. Gavin, former Chief of Research and Development, Department of the Army, Cambridge, Mass.
Miss Chloe Gifford, president, General Federation of Women's Clubs, Lexington,
Ky.
Hon. Guy M. Gillette, former U.S. Senator, Cherokee, Iowa.
Clinton S. Golden, former vice president, United Steelworkers of America; labor
instructor, Harvard University, Solebury, Pa.
Lewis J. Gorin, Jr., vice president, Reynolds Metals Co., Richmond, Va.
Hon. Fred Hall, former Governor of Kansas, Sacramento, Calif.
Hon. James M. Hare, secretary of the State of Michigan, Lansing, Mich.
'Thomas J. Hargrave, chairman, Eastman Kodak Co., Rochester, N.Y.
Lewis G. Harriman, president, Manufacturers & Traders Trust Co.; vice president, National Better Business Bureau, Buffalo, N.Y.
E. Roland Harriman, chairman of the board, Union Pacific Railroad, New York
City.
Duncan G. Harris, chairman of the board, Brown, Harris, Stevens, Inc., New
York City.
Dr. Rufus C. Harris, former-Chairman of the Board, Federal Reserve Bank,
Atlanta ; former president, Tulane University, Macon, Ga.
Albert F. Hartung, international president, International Woodworkers of
America, AFL-CIO, Portland, Oreg.
Ernest Henderson, president, Sheraton Corp. of America, president, World Trade
Center, Boston, Mass.
Rev. Theodore M. Hesburgh, C.S.C., president, Uhiversity of Notre Dame, Notre
Dame, Ind.
Conrad N. Hilton, president, Hilton Hotels Corp., Los Angeles, Calif.
Rt. Rev. John Hines, Protestant Episcopal Bishop of Texas, Houston, Tex.
Hon. Oveta Culp Hobby, former U.S. Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare, Houston, Tex.
Gen. Henry I. Hodes (USAE retired), former commander in chief, USAE, San
Antonio, Tex.
Dr. Frederick Hovde, former Chairman, Guided Missiles Commission, Research
and Development Board, president, Purdue University, Lafayette, Ind.
Edward F. Hudson, former vice president, Ted Bates & Co., Proffit, Va.
Martin B. Hutchinson, president, Brown Hutchinson Iron Works, Detroit, Mich.
Ernest Kanzler, chairman of the board, Universal C.I.T. Credit Corp., Detroit,
Mich.
Dr. Mervin J. Kelly, former president and chairman of the board, Bell Telephone Laboratories, Short Hills, N.J.
Bishop Gerald Kennedy, president, Council of Methodist Bishops, Los Angeles,
Calif.
Hon. Leon H. Keyserling, former Chairman, President Truman's Council of
Economic Advisers, Washington, D.C.
Adm. Alan G. Kirk, former Ambassador to Russia, Belgium, Luxembourg, New
York City.
Dr. Henry A. Kissinger, associate director, Harvard Center for International
Studies, Cambridge, Mass.
O. A. Knight, president, Oil, Chemical and Atomic Workers International Union,
Denver, Colo.
Dr. Hans Kohn, author, professor of international relations, City College of
New York, New York City.
Ralph H. Kress, manager, Truck Division, Letourneau-Westinghouse Co., Peoria,
Ill.
Hon. Arthur B. Langlie, president, McCall Corp., New York City.
Hon. David L. Lawrence, Governor of Pennsylvania, Harrisburg, Pa,
M. Albert Linton, chairman of the board, Provident Mutual Life Insurance Co. of
Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pa.
Hon. Herschel C. Loveless, Governor of Iowa, Des Moines, Iowa.
H. J. Loynd, president, Parke, Davis & Co., Detroit, Mich.
Isador Lubin, former industrial commissioner, department of labor, New York
City.
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Hon. Clare Boothe Luce, former Ambassador to Italy, former Congresswoman,
Ridgefield, Conn.
Most Reverend Robert E. Lucey, S.T.D., Aithbishop of San, Antonio, vice president, Catholic Association for International Peace, San Antonio, Tex.
Hon. Charles R. Mabey, former Governor of Utah, Bountiful, Utah.
David J. McDonald, president, United Steelworkers of America, Pittsburgh,
Pa.
Hon. Stephen L. R. McNichols, Governor of Colorado, Denver, Colo.
Hon. Robert B. Meyner, Governor of New Jersey, Trenton, N.J.
Dr. Max Millikan, director, Center for International Studies, M.I.T., Cambridge,
Mass.
Don. G. Mitchell, chairman of the board, Sylvania Electric Products, Inc., New
York City.
Dr. Hans J. Morgenthau, director, Center for Study of American Foreign Policy,
University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill.
S. F. B. Morse, chairman of the board, Del Monte Properties Co., Pebble Beach,
Calif.
Malcolm Muir, president and publisher, Newsweek, New York City.
Dr. John W. Nason, president, Foreign Policy Association, Swarthmore, Pa.
Hon. Gaylord A. Nelson, Governor of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis.
Thomas S. Nichols, president and chairman of the board, Olin Mathieson
Chemical Corp., Baltimore, Md.
Edgar K. Orr, president, Edgar S. Kiefer Tanning Co., Grand Rapids, Mich.
Miss Hazle Palmer, former president, National Federation of Business & Professional Women's Clubs, Sedalia, Mo.
James Patton, president, National Farmers' Union, Washington, D.O.
Philip W. Pillsbury, chairman of the Board, Pillsbury Mills, Inc., Minneapolis,
Minn.
Gwilym A. Price, chairman, Westinghouse Electric Corp., Pittsburgh, Pa.
Hon. William Francis Quinn, Governor of Hawaii, Honolulu, Hawaii.
Hon. Maxwell M. Rabb, former secretary to the U.S. Cabinet, New York City.
Bishop Richard S. Raines, Indiana area, Methodist Church, Indianapolis, Ind.
Dr. John T. Rettaliata, president, Illinois Institute of Technology, Chicago, IlI.
Hon. Walter S. Robertson, former Assistant Secretary of State for Far Eastern
Affairs, Richmond, Va.
Hon. Will Rogers, Jr., former Congressman, Beverly Hills, Calif.
Louis Ruthenburg, chairman of the board, Servel, Inc., Evansville, Ind.
Mrs. Thomas M. Sayman, president, Sayman Products Co., St. Louis, Mo.
Prof. James T. Shotwell, president emeritus, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, New York City.
Hon. H. Alexander Smith, former U.S. Senator; Special Assistant to the Secretary of State, Princeton, N.J.
Philip Sporn, president and director, American Gas & Electric Co., New York
City.
Dr. Robert Strausz-Hup6, director, Foreign Policy Research Institute, University
of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pa.
Philip M. Talbott, past president, U.S. Chamber of Commerce; senior vicepresident, Woodward & Lothrop, Arlington, Va.
Hon. J. Millard Tawes, Governor of Maryland, Annapolis, Md.
Gen. Maxwell D. Taylor, chairman, Mexican Light & Power Co., Mexico, D.F.
Hon. Wayne Chatfield Taylor, former Assistant Secretary of Treasury, former
Under Secretary of Commerce, Heathsville, Va.
Dr. Edward Teller, director, University of California Radiation Laboratory,
Berkeley, Calif.
Dr. Harold Blake Walker, president of the board, McCormack Theological Seminary, University of Chicago, Evanston, Ill.
Hon. John R. Walsh, former Congressman; secretary of state of Indiana, Anderson, Ind.
Dr. Herman B. Wells, former president, National Association of State Universities; president, Indiana University, Bloomington, Ind.
A. N. Williams, former chairman of the board, Westinghouse Air Brake Co.,
Littleton, Colo.
Dr. O. Meredith Wilson, president, University of Oregon; president-elect, University of Minnesota, Eugene, Ore.
Hon. Harry H. Woodring, former Secretary of War; former Governor of Kansas;
former national commander, American Legion, Topeka, Kans.
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John L. Young, vie& Piesden;it engineering, United States Steel Corp., Pittsburgh, Pa.
Hon. Father W. Youngdahl, former Governor of Minnesota, Washington, D.C.

Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Mr. Streit. We are glad to have
you here and I want to say that you have presented a fine statement.
You have been living with this matter closer than anybody in this
country. How do you compare the two resolutions, the Senate resolution and the House resolution?
Mr. STRErT. Mr. Chairman, as I said a minute ago, my considerations on this are influenced tremendously by the situation in Paris
today. This resolution in the Senate could certainly be improved
upon. I think it ought to be improved somewhat in the light of that
situation.
I think the overriding thing should be speed. I would say, take
the Senate version for basis, maybe improve it here a bit-but not at
the cost of delay. A very small thing, a bullet, if it goes fast enough,
has more striking power than a stone that you throw by hand.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Chiperfield.
Mr. CmPERFIELD. NO questions.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Zablocki.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Streit, your statement is a very forceful and effective statement. I want to join my colleagues in thanking you for coming before
the committee. I want to commend you after your untiring efforts in
promoting the resolution. After all, you have been the motivating
force.
Mr. STRmrI.
Mr. Zablocki, might I put in a personal word right
there?
As you may recall, Dr. Morgan, it was one of your colleagues, the
late Tom Morgan, who brought this resolution up. Tom Morgan
Chairman MORGAN. Tom Gordon ?
Mr. JUDD. Tom Martin?
Mr. STRErr. The late Representative from Toledo.
Chairman MORGAN. Tom Burke.
Mr. STREIT. May that be corrected? Tom Burke, your late colleague, had this very much at heart. He was the one that brought this
resolution up with great foresight in the early part of 1959. He is no
longer with us. I felt, as a dear friend of his, a personal obligation
to push forward what he had done. I would want him to have the
credit that is really due him in this respect.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Mr. Streit, as one who is fully aware of the provisions contained in the Senate joint resolution and the House concurrent resolutions, would you please express your preference ?
Mr. STREIT. I would think the resolution here would need implementing. The Senate resolution has implemented it after considerable discussion.
As I said, I think there are several little points in which it might
be improved, but even there, in the interest of speed I would be willing to settle for it as it stands.
I would hope that some editing might improve it in the light of
the present situation. I don't mean in any bellicose way. We need
to be extremely prudent at the present time, but we need to be firm.

ATLANTIC CONVENTION

This resolution is not bellicose; it does. not:get power through, any
military means; it gets power through moral means. There can be
nd possible objection to it on that line. I would seek to save time rather
than try to get the greatest improvement in its text-well, you see
my position. I have dropped overboard lots of things that I like.
I would appeal to you to approach this in the same way, with a view
to getting action soon rather than getting perfection.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. The summit conference is about to end without any
accomplishments. Isn't it too late for this resolution to bring 'about
an atmosphere in Paris which would be helpful ?
Mr. STREIT. That was my prepared statement. There seemed more
hope then. It may blow up on us before you could possibly act. But
if it does, the sooner you act, the sooner the consequences of that blowup should be met. It would be better to act sooner, it would seem
to me, in that regard, than later.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. It seems impossible to have any action by the committee today or tomorrow. Perhaps it would be helpful to merely
make a statement that the proposals were heard by the committee
and there was no opposition.
Mr. STREIT. You are much more competent, you ladies and gentlemen, than I am in those respects.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. I'have no further questions.
Chairman MORGAN. Mrs. Bolton.

Mrs. BOLTON. Only this, Mr. Streit: We are happy to have your
presentation. It is a very moving one. I think there is no moment
that I have known since I came to Congress where such immediate
action would seem to be needed.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Pilcher.

Mr. PILCHER. Mr. Streit, I enjoyed your presentation very much.
In case we don't have 'any more hearings, in order to get one little
thing in the record, I have a constituent from Possum Poke in Possum
Lane, Poulan, the home of former Gov. Chase Osborn, and for 10
years Mrs. Osborn has lived this North Atlantic Union night 'and day.
I have seen her ride a bus from here to Georgia and back to attend
a meeting of her committee. I think she is one of the most dedicated
women to this cause that I have ever known in my life. I wanted to
get Mrs. Osborn's name in the record as having fought for this thing
for years.
Chairman MORGAN. Dr. Judd.
Mr. JUDD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The papers give the indication that the conference in Paris has
been all broken up by Khrushchev. I am afraid that it may not be
that simple. Mr. Khrushchev has by no means given up his designshis plan is to divide and thereby weaken the West, hoping some other
of the Big Three will beg that we make more and more concessions
in order to get him back. I feel it is enormously important that we
act at this time to strengthen any of our colleagues or allies over there
who might be inclined to weaken, under the notion that if we could
just get him to come back in he would be different than he was when
he went out.
I agree with the others that this is a propitious time to act, not so
much to influence him, Khrushchev, as to stiffen our allies who may
have been trying to go further and further in order to get him back.

ATLANTIC CONVENTION

Most of the concessions we made at San Francisco in 1945 and
Panmunjom were in order to get them to come along to a meeting.
Then they come to a meeting and wreck it when they cannot run it
to their advantage. They make mileage out of agitating for a meeting. 'They can't make any mileage at the meeting, if we stand firm.
So they break it up and start agitating for another meeting. Maybe
we will give in next time.
I hope'when you revise your remarks, Mr. Streit, you will modify a
sentence in the middle of page 2, "when President Truman appointed
the Hoover Commission to explore how to make our Government
work better." The record ought to be clear that Mr. Truman appointed one-third of the Hoover Commission; the House appointed
a third and the Senate a third and Mr. Hoover himself was appointed by Speaker Martin of the House and not by the President.
That pattern is all the more suitable for us now. It was the Executive plus the two Houses.
:Mr. STRErr. That is correct, and I would like to have my statement so corrected. I would like also to associate myself with what
Dr. Judd says in the statement that preceded that, and to add that it
seems to: me that our divided power system of government gives -us
a wonderful possibility at the present time.
The Executive has the burden of conducting foreign affairs. The
Executive has plenty of difficulties right now, must watch every move
very carefully, but the Congress has the responsibility of looking
into basic policy, basic procedure. It is independent of the Executive.
Many Europeans criticize this as an unworkable system of government, but it gives us an opportunity here where the Congress can
move ahead to look into the basic policy, the basic question, while the
Executive, without being concerned with this, is free to move ahead
oh itsTevel.
SSome of you may know I at one time compared this to the great
seal' of our country, in urging that there should be early action on this
convention.
I pointed out that the Piesident has got to make a peaceful policy,
to holdhiut the olive branch, go to the summit meeting and things
like that, but that if all that was done by us was on that side, then the
picture that Mr. K. would see would be the eagle's beak and the
olive branch, that half of the great seal without the other side--without the eagle's eye and without the united arrows that are the other
side of the seal. That side is the responsibility of Congress. By
applying ourselves to these two courses of action that our Constitution
permits, the Executive can proceed with the olive branch as far as
possible, while Congress goes forward with the other side of the great
seal.
Mr. JUDD. Mr. K. is a better showman that we are. I don't think
you could possibly get him to go home any more than you could when
he was here in Los Angeles. By sheer terrorism he hopes to persuade
us to retreat from our position. He loves it when it looks as if he is
calling the tune and everybody is so anxious to have him stay. We
eould get into a position of appearing to beseech him. I don't want
to be in that position. It convinces the other people of the world we
are dancing to his tune.
He is pulling a clever act.
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Chairman MORGAN. Mr. O'Hara.
Mr. JUDD. I have to leave.
Mr. ZABLOCKI. Would the gentleman yield ?
Because time is of the essence I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that you
appoint a committee comprising of the sponsors of the various proposals to meet this afternoon for the purpose of perfecting the resolution.
Chairman MORGAN. We are going to meet in executive session in the
morning. I think the appropriate time to give further consideration
to this matter would be tomorrow.
Mr. JUDD. Let's meet ad hoc anyway.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. O'Hara.
Mr. O'HARA. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions.
I would like to comment that I was much pleased that the witness
stressed superiority of the convention approach which is contemplated
in the resolution we are considering and that as an illustration mentioned the role of the family physician, like our own chairman and
Dr. Judd. Specialists, of course, have their honorable and valuable
place but the real work of healing people at grass level is done by the
family physician, and the real healers of our economic and political ills
are in our conventions, as the witness so well presented. That is all,
Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MORGAN. Mr. Murphy ?
Mr. MURnu. I would like to ask Mr. Streit whether he believed
the proposed convention would be a great aid in uniting the two major
economic groups in Europe; namely, the European Common Market
and the European Free Trade Association, and whether this action
would counteract any act of Khrushchev which attempted to split the
NATO countries economically, as suggested by Dr. Judd.
Mr. STRErr. I am glad you brought up that question. I think it
would indeed. In the statement that Mr. Will Clayton made, he
emphasizes that point, I believe. His statement was read earlier into
the record by the chairman.
Mr. Clayton is much more competent than I to speak on that. I
agree with the inference to be drawn from your question, that this is
a very powerful reason for calling this convention now.
Chairman MORGAN. Any further questions ?

(No response.)
Chairman MORGAN. Thank you, Mr. Streit.
The committee stands adjourned until 10:30 tomorrow morning.
(Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m., the committee was adjourned, to recon-.
vene at 10:30 a.m., Wednesday, May 18, 1960.)
(The following were submitted for inclusion in the record:)
THE CHRISTIAN SCIENCE MONITOR,

Baston, Mass., May 12, 1960.
Hon. THOMAS E. MORGAN,

House of Representatives, Washintgon,D.C.
DEAR REPRESENTATIVE MORGAN : I am delighted to join all those who are sup-

porting the resolutions pending in the House providing for a convention of citizens of-NATO nations, as recommended by the Atlantic Congress.
I only regret that I have to be on the Pacific coast, and will be unable to testify
personally on your committee.
I was a delegate to the Atlantic Congress, and recognized there the great
values of this kind of citizen participation: If we are to intensify the bonds of
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,community within the Atlantic area, we will do so through the activity of citizens
quite as much as we will through governmental action.
I earnestly hope your committee looks favorably upon these resolutionsespecially your own House Concurrent Resolution 146.
Best regards.
Sincerely yours,
ERWIN D. CANHAM, Editor.
DEARBORN,

MICH., January 22, 1960.

Hon. THOMAs E. MORGAN,

ChGairman, House ForeignAffairs Committee,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.:
I am in thorough accord with provisions of Senate Concurrent Resolution No.
17 which you later introduced in House of Representatives. I believe that
prompt and favorable action by the Congress will make possible a more determined and more effective effort to unify and strengthen the free world nations
:against growing stresses. Such effort is needed and needed urgently.
HENRY FORD II.
AusTIN, TEX., May 19, 1960.
House Concurrent Resolutions 107, 108, 146, and 584: Atlantic Convention.
HOUSE FOREIGN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE,

House of Repiesentatives,
Washington, D.G.
GENTLEMEN: In connection with the above, as to which your hearings may
perhaps already be concluded, please permit me to observe the following:
I am a native Texan, lawyer, former senior associate justice of the Supreme
Court of Texas, and presently visiting professor of international law at the
University of Texas. I have worn my country's uniform in both World Wars, in
the first as a lieutenant of cavalry and in the second as an officer in naval intelligence stationed in various parts of South America, and ultimately head of
,one of the intelligence area subdivisions at the Navy Department in Washington.
My brother, Gen. Calvin B. Garwood, recently deceased, saw combat duty in
Europe as a machinegun company officer (36th Division) in World War I,
and served in various military capacities in World War II with the rank of
colonel, being retired as brigadier general, Texas National Guard. He was decdrated with both the French Croix de Guerre and the Order of the British
Empire. Our family is native American back to approximately the beginnings
-of the Nation.
I have personally resided abroad for some 7 years of my adult life in civilian
:as well as military capacities.
.All of the foregoing has caused me for a good many years past to follow very
closely the developments and trends of international affairs.
Like most Americans in my position, I am a dedicated anti-Communist and
believe that the survival of the free world vis-a-vis the Communist revolution
is the one great predominating issue in the lives of all living people of the free
world.
While the United States in my opinion got off to a very slow start in world
:affairs and has only of recent years become properly conscious of its vital mission
therein, I do recognize that it has come a long way in this relatively short period,
including official and public recognition of the need of peacetime defense and
many international activities far beyond what any of us would have dreamed
,of 30 years ago, I still believe, and with rather desperate urgency, that our position in the face of gravest danger is essentially a negative one and thus inadequate to save us.
And one great difficulty here, I have to admit, is that the dramatic steps which
have to be taken require the boldest leadership from Government with such political hazards which this entails.
While I think the public could almost be said to be ahead of Government in
respect of the need for military preparation and similar things, I am less certain
about public understanding of the need for certain still more vital things.
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But, after all, vigorous and inspired leadership is what has brought us as far
as we have come today, and if we get that leadership I think the people will
readily fall in line, whereas if we don't get it, we will simply not do the things
that have to be done for survival.
In brief, I agree 100 percent with the statement Clarence K. Streit made to
the committee under date of May 17 of this year. I am convinced that unless
we make very dramatic progress in the unity of the Western Powers, both
politically and economically, we will eventually be overwhelmed by the Communist tide, which has already made such extraordinary gains against us in
just a few years.
Maybe it's already too late, but at least I think we ought to make a brave
try, however late.
If there is anything on earth that will "contain" Communist imperialism, it is
a definite step to real union on the part of the Western Powers.
And while, as I say, any such step will require bold leadership within the
United States, I feel sure that the people of Western Europe are not only ready
for but anxious for it.
The very least thing we could do is to pass the resolutions for an Atlantic
Convention and do it boldly and with a maximum of notoriety throughout this
country.
If our leaders or too many of our people still think in terms of "business as.
usual," including fear of our allies almost as much as fear for our enemies, then
in my opinion the United States is done for within the next decade or so.
It is perfectly plain to me that the major strategy of the Communists is division between the Western Powers, which in turn shows how vital it is for us not
to be divided.
I am quite convinced that unless the Western Powers take positive steps
toward' greater unity they will continue to drift into greater division under the
hammer blows the Communists are so tireless and skillful in delivering.
Respectfully yours,
W.

ST. JOHN GARWOOD,

STATEMENT OF ROBERT HALE, ATTORNEY, WVASHINGTON,

D.C.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I made a statement in support of a companion resolution before the Foreign Relations Committee of the
U.S. Senate last January. Everything contained in that statement is as apt
and applicable today as it was 4 months ago. In fact I think that subsequent
events have served only to emphasize the need for this resolution.
At the present time we are in the midst of great excitement occasioned by
the Soviets' discovery, or, as they claim, "shooting down" of an American highaltitude plane conducting aerial reconnaissance over Russian soil. This falls,
of course, under the classification of espionage, but espionage can take as many
forms as the ingenuity of man may devise. Certainly no one knows this better
than Mr. Khrushchev. That Mr. Khrushchev should have chosen to sabotage the
so-called summit conference on account of the plane incident, or using the
incident as a pretext, abundantly illustrates Mr. Khrushchev's taste and talent
for maneuver even though his motivations may be obscure. In any event the
summit conference has failed completely. It may be a long time before any
other conference is even attempted.
Recent developments have given new unity to the NATO countries. The necessity for consultation and correspondence between these states was never plainer
or more urgent, and the advantages of consultation have never been clearer.
In my Senate statement I tried to deal with the argument that such a convention as here proposed would be unprecedented. In that connection I said:
"Neither was there a precise precedent for the Soviets sending a rocket to the
moon. For that matter there was no precise precedent for what the Wright
brothers did at Kitty Hawk. If we cannot take some unprecedented steps to.
meet unprecedented dangers we are surely lost. If we break precedents in
science, why not in statesmanship?" Several more unprecedented events have
occurred since January, including our admission of the espionage flight and our
recent launching of a monitoring satellite.
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I believe strongly that a distinction must ultimately be recognized between the
airspace- immediately superjacent to a nation and the higher air or space
analogous to the classical distinction between territorial waters and the high
seas. Among other subjects the convention here contemplated might reach some
important conclusions in this field, which would clear up any .questions about
aerial reconnaissance.
I hope that the committee will report House Concurrent Resolution 146
unanimously and without delay.
MOTION PICTURE AssOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.,

Washington,D.C., May 6, 1960.
Hon. THOMAS E. MORGAN,
Chairman,House Committee on Foreign Affairs,
U,. Capitol, Washington,D.C.
DEAR DR. MORGAN : I have been advised that your committee expects to hold
hearings on May 17 on your resolution, House Concurrent Resolution 146, proposing an Atlantic Convention. May I use this means to strongly endorse
enactment of the resolution?
As chairman of the U.S. Committee for the Atlantic Congress, which as you
know, met in London last June, it was my great pleasure to participate in the
adoption of a resolve by that congress which strongly endorsed the idea of such
a convention as you now propose. Moreover, as I am sure many of your colleagues are well aware, the NATO Parliamentarians Conference which originally
proposed the calling of the Atlantic Congress by formal resolution also proposed
that a convention of representatives from the Atlantic Community be held.
I spend more than half of each year traveling about the world. I meet with
government leaders, businessmen, and with professional and cultural people.
It is my conviction that the world not only needs leadership but is looking for
the kind of leadership that the West can give it. I believe we of the Atlantic
Community can do a better job than we have, a job that goes beyond more military preeminence.
It is probable that a convention of citizens from the leading countries of the
world would, at the least, give the world evidence that in democracies the people
are supreme. It is even possible that such a convention may come up with an
idea or two that the chancellories of the world may have overlooked that will
help in this ferment that we are experiencing.
Would you make this letter part of the hearing record as my testimony for
the resolution since I will not find it possible to be present in person.
With best personal regards, I am,
Sincerely.
ERIC JOHNSTON.

UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA,
FOREIGN POLICY RESEARCH INSTITUTE,

Philadelphia,Pa., May 6, 1960.
Hon. THOMAS MORGAN,

Chairman,ForeignAffairs Committee, U.S. House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.
DEAR MR. MORGAN: Since its inception, this institute has been deeply interested
in the problems involved in strengthening the Atlantic Community in all fieldsmilitary, political, economic, and cultural. The institute was one of the cosponsors of the Bruges Conference on Atlantic Community in 1957 and several
of our associates attended the Atlantic Congress in London last June. As a
member of that delegation I would like to express my strong support for Resolution 146 to provide for a convention of citizens of NATO nations now pending

in the House.
Enclosed is a report on our activities during the year 1959 which I think you
will find of interest.
Sincerely,
ERAsMus H. KLOMAN, Jr.
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UNITED STATES COMMITTEE FOR THE ATLANTIC CONGRESS, INC.,

Pittsburgh,Pa., May 10, 1960.
Hon. THOMAS E. MORGAN,

Chairman, House Foreign Affairs Committee, House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.
DEAR DR. MORGAN : I was delighted to learn that you have scheduled hearings
before the House Foreign Affairs Committee on House Concurrent Resolution 146 and its companion resolutions on Tuesday, May 17, 1960. I am most
hopeful that as a result of these hearings and the deliberations of the House
Foreign Affairs Committee this resolution will be endorsed by the committee
and passed by the full membership of the House of Representatives.
In my opinion we are at war and have been at war since 1946. We are
living in a difficult and dangerous period of our history. We need all the
friends and allies and assistance we can obtain in the struggle ahead. We
share a common cultural, philosophic and historic heritage with the peoples
of western and northern Europe. We have seen fit because of the Soviet threat
to join with these peoples in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization. As
leaders of the West, I have always felt that it was the destiny of the United
States to bind these people of the West more closely together through new
forms of political and economic unity. The big question is, how can this and
should this be done? The means chosen must be acceptable not only to our own
people, but to our NATO allies. This will tax the ingenuity and the inventiveness of our most able people on both sides of the Atlantic. This is the purpose
of this resolution, to bring together the best brains we can commandeer to explore and study exhaustively the best way of finding the unity for which every
responsible Western leader has pled.
I urge passage of this resolution as soon as possible. The urgency is great:
The opportunity may not again be available.
With every good wish for the success of this resolution, I am,
Sincerely,
A. W. SCHMIDT, Treasurer.

